Integration of mental health and HIV interventions

7ET

Key considerations

Contents

3 Definitions and key terms

5 Introduction

- 6 Purpose of this publication
- 7 Essential principles
- 8 Social determinants of health, well-being and risk
- 13 Stigma and discrimination
- 14 Integration of interventions and services

17 HIV service continuum

- 17 HIV prevention
- **19** Linkage to and initiation of HIV treatment
- 20 HIV treatment adherence and continuity
- **26** Integration of mental health, neurological and substance use interventions into HIV responses
- 26 Mental health promotion
- 28 Prevention
- 31 Interventions and services to address mental health, neurological and substance use conditions
- **39** Considerations for integrated services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions
- **39** Models of integrated services
- 41 Integration by resource level
- 44 Integrated programmes, systems and service delivery
- **50** Task-sharing for delivery of integrated services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions
- 52 Digital HIV and mental health tools
- 53 Considerations for monitoring and evaluation of integrated service delivery and care models
- 55 Research gaps

57 Annexes

- 57 Annex 1. Selected resources to support integration of HIV and mental health and substance use care and treatment
- 60 Annex 2. Selected guidelines, intervention guides and other resources for the prevention and treatment of HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions
- 64 Annex 3. Structured clinical interviews, screening and measurement-based care
- 66 Annex 4. Examples of integrated care resources
- **70** Annex 5. Stigma reduction for people living with HIV and people with mental health conditions
- 72 References

Definitions and key terms

Integrated services

Area Development Committee Health services managed and delivered so people receive a continuum of health promotion, disease prevention, diagnosis, treatment, disease management, rehabilitation and palliative care services, coordinated across the different levels and sites of service delivery within and beyond the health sector, and according to their needs throughout the life course. People may receive all or some elements of one service incorporated into the regular functioning of another service (1, 2).

Key populations

Groups of people who are more likely to be exposed to or to transmit HIV, and whose engagement is critical to a successful HIV response. These populations often have legal and social issues related to their identities, locations and behaviours that increase their vulnerability to HIV. In all countries, key populations include people living with HIV. In most settings, men who have sex with men, transgender people, people who inject drugs, and sex workers and their clients are at higher risk of exposure to HIV than other groups. People in prisons and other closed settings are also particularly vulnerable to HIV. Each country should define the specific populations that are central to their epidemic and response, based on the local epidemiological context (*3–5*).

Linkages to health or HIV services

Actions and activities that support access to health or specific HIV services at healthcare facilities in communities or other non-health facility settings through collaborative relationships between health-care, community and non-health settings, such as education, justice, legal, immigration and social services (6).

Linkage to HIV care

Actions and activities that support access to HIV treatment and care services for people living with HIV. Refers mainly to entry into specialized HIV care after diagnosis—that is, the time between HIV diagnosis and first clinic attendance date, first CD4 count or viral load date, or HIV treatment start date, with prompt linkage and retention measured within a few months (7).

Mental health status

Continuum from well-being and no distress, through mild distress and early signs of disorder, to defined syndromes for which people may seek services and care. In this document, mental health conditions capture the broad range of experiences of mental health problems that may or may not necessarily entail a diagnosed clinical syndrome (8).

Mental, neurological and substance use conditions

Clinically recognizable set of symptoms or behaviours associated, in most cases, with distress and with interference with personal functions. Mental health conditions are generally characterized by a combination of abnormal thoughts, perceptions, emotions, behaviours or relationships with other people. Substance use conditions include drug or alcohol dependence or harmful use, and related disorders due to substance use and health conditions such as bloodborne infections and overdose. We use these terms to refer to clinical syndromes and conditions that benefit from intervention, consistent with the International Classification of Diseases. The grouping of these terms in this document does not imply that these conditions are necessarily co-occurring or that one causes the other; for example, people who use drugs do not necessarily have mental, neurological or substance use conditions.

People who use drugs

We use this term to remind readers that drug use and drug dependence should not be conflated. People may use drugs in the absence of health problems, for pleasure, or to manage the symptoms of mental health conditions. Access to mental health services and care and community supports can be particularly important for some people who use drugs. Barriers to services, care and support should therefore be addressed.

Vulnerable populations

Groups of people who are particularly vulnerable to HIV in certain situations or contexts, such as adolescents and young people, orphans, street children, people with disabilities, and migrant and mobile workers. These populations are not affected by HIV uniformly across all countries and epidemics. Although this document does not specifically address all vulnerable populations, much of the guidance can apply to them. Additional specific resources are available for adolescent mental health (9).

Introduction

As efforts to end the AIDS epidemic intensify, communities of people living with, at risk of or affected by HIV, clinicians, researchers and advocates are increasingly calling for attention to support mental health and well-being in the context of HIV prevention, treatment and care (10, 11). This requires a holistic approach to person-centred HIV services that ensures HIV prevention, treatment and care address the needs of people with mental, neurological or substance use conditions in all their diversity.

Such services should also meet the needs of people experiencing mild to moderate distress and people living with HIV seeking to maintain their well-being and improve their quality of life.

Context-specific integrated interventions are a priority for delivering quality services and care to people living with, at risk of or affected by HIV, people with mental, neurological or substance use conditions, key populations, and other vulnerable groups.

The mobilization for integration builds on more than 20 years of research showing that mental health conditions are common among people living with, at risk of or affected by HIV, often at higher rates than in the general population (12–23).

According to a review of the literature, the prevalence of depression across surveys of people living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa is estimated at 24%, compared with less than 3% for the general population (*18, 23*). A study in the United States of America found a prevalence of 48% (between-site range of 21–71%) for substance use disorders among people living with HIV linked to treatment and care (*22*). Adolescents living with HIV generally have a higher prevalence of mental health conditions (e.g. depression and anxiety) compared with their HIV-negative peers (*24*).

People living with HIV are significantly more likely to have suicidal thoughts and to die by suicide compared with the general population (25–27). A systemic review and metaanalysis found that people living with HIV have a 100-fold higher suicide death rate compared with the general population rate (27). Key populations are often affected by stigma and discrimination and social marginalization, which, along with vulnerability to HIV and rights violations, lead to elevated rates of emotional distress and mental health conditions (28–30).

Studies and surveys have shown that lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) adolescents and young people experience high rates of mental health conditions and are at a disproportionately higher risk of suicide than other adolescents and young people (*31, 32*).

As access to lifesaving HIV treatment increases, the proportion of people living with HIV who are aged 50 years and over has increased, from 8% in 2000 to 16% in 2016 and 21% in 2020 (*33, 34*). Ageing and older people living with HIV are more likely to experience mental health conditions (e.g. due to social isolation) and decline in neurocognitive performance, and they are at higher risk of developing noncommunicable diseases, including depression. An estimated 13% of adults living with HIV experience major depression (*35*).

Mental health conditions increase the risk of HIV infection, and people living with HIV have increased risk of mental health conditions (*36*). Mental health conditions are associated with lower adherence to HIV treatment, increased risk behaviours, and lower engagement with HIV prevention (*37, 38*).

Although an increasing body of evidence shows that effective treatments for common mental health conditions, including depression and anxiety, and substance use conditions in people living with HIV exist and can be implemented in low- and middle-income countries, treatment and care for mental, neurological and substance use conditions are often not integrated into packages of essential services and care (*36, 39*), including for HIV. Harm reduction services for people who use drugs also lack adequate reach and integration (*40*).

Integration of mental health and psychosocial support with HIV services and interventions, including those led by communities, is one of the key priority actions in the Global AIDS Strategy 2021–2026 (3). This highlights the need for person-centred and context-specific integration of services for HIV, mental health, psychosocial support, and other services across the life course, with a focus on people living with HIV and key populations. This should be fully considered across governments' and partners' health, social and economic strategies, recovery plans and budgets, and community support activities.

The global HIV targets for 2025 in the Global AIDS Strategy 2021–2026 (3) and the United Nations Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS (4) include specific targets for the integration of HIV and mental health (41). The Global AIDS Strategy calls for 90% of people living with HIV and people at risk (e.g. gay men and other men who have sex with men, sex workers, transgender people, people who inject drugs) to be linked to people-centred and context-specific integrated services for other communicable diseases, noncommunicable diseases, sexual and gender-based violence, mental health and other services they need for their overall health and well-being, by 2025.

The COVID-19 pandemic continues to have a serious impact globally on physical and mental health, including elevated distress, anxiety, depression, insomnia, and increased levels of alcohol and drug use, and countries have reported disruptions to mental health, substance use and HIV services (42–46).

Inequalities between and within countries, violence, stigma and discrimination create further barriers to ending the COVID-19 and AIDS pandemics and improving mental health (*37*). The 2021 World Health Assembly called for strengthened integration of mental health in public health emergencies preparedness and responses. The World Health Assembly also urged Member States to develop and strengthen comprehensive mental health services and psychosocial support as part of universal health coverage (47).

The AIDS pandemic cannot end without addressing the mental health of people living with, at risk of or affected by HIV through integrated approaches and ensuring universal health coverage. It also pays off: every US\$ 1 invested in treatment for depression and anxiety leads to a return of US\$ 4 through better health outcomes (48). Investing in mental health and psychosocial support, and ensuring the integration of mental health and HIV interventions, are critical for achieving universal health coverage, ensuring health equity and ending the AIDS epidemic.

Purpose of this publication

This publication emphasizes the importance of integrating HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care; mental health services and care for people living with HIV and key and other vulnerable populations, including linkages to social protection services.

It provides a compilation of tools, best practices and guidelines that facilitate the integration of interventions and services to address the interlinked issues of mental health and HIV. Although focus is on integration of mental health with HIV services, the considerations may be relevant to other services, including HIV comorbidities such as tuberculosis, viral hepatitis and sexually transmitted infections.

This publication is primarily intended for national and local policy-makers; global, regional, country and local programme implementers; organizations working in and providers of health, HIV, mental health and other relevant services; civil society; and community-based and community-led organizations and advocates. It brings together and refers to existing HIV and mental health, psychosocial support and other service provision guidelines, recommendations and tools, including the World Health Organization (WHO) Mental Health Gap Action Programme (mhGAP) mhGAP intervention guide (49) and mhGAP operations manual (50); WHO, United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) and other guidelines and tools related to substance use (51–59); and WHO consolidated guidelines, tools and resources on HIV testing, prevention, treatment and care (5, 7, 60–64).

Additional resources are cited throughout the text and listed in the annexes, including case studies of integrated services and care.

Essential principles

The approaches presented in this publication are based on the following principles:

Integrated health services are managed and delivered so people receive all aspects or some elements of one service incorporated into the regular functioning of another service. Such services help to respond to individual needs of a person, address fragmentation of health systems, and foster greater coordination and collaboration between service providers across service delivery levels and settings (5).

Figure 1.





People-centred services and care adopt the perspectives of individuals, families and communities, and see them as both participants and beneficiaries of health services and support that respond to and prioritize their individual needs and respect their will and preferences in humane, noncoercive and holistic ways (2, 65, 66).

Access to quality health services and support that are effective, safe, person-centred, timely, equitable, science-based, culturally grounded, efficient, age-responsive, genderand sexual orientation-sensitive and tailored to needs. These services and support should be accessible, acceptable and flexible, taking into account local contexts and people's economic, occupational, time and legal constraints (67–69).

A life-course approach includes policies, strategies and services for HIV, mental health and psychosocial support that take into account health, well-being and social needs across the stages of the life course, including infancy, childhood, adolescence, adulthood and older age (67).

Human rights and access to justice require protection for all people, especially people living with HIV, key and other vulnerable populations, and people with mental health conditions across the life course. This is a foundation of health and well-being. It includes delivery of health services and support without discrimination, based on the principles of medical ethics and human rights (5, 70); freedom from arbitrary arrest and detention; the right to a fair trial; freedom from torture and cruelty, inhumane and degrading treatment; and the right, including in prisons and other closed settings, to the highest attainable standard of health (5). People living with, at risk of or affected by HIV, gay men and other men who have sex with men, sex workers, transgender people, people who use drugs, people with harmful use of alcohol, and other vulnerable groups must be empowered to know their rights and to access justice to prevent and challenge violations of human rights (70).

Empowerment of people with mental health, neurological or substance use conditions and psychosocial disabilities, including people living with, at risk of or affected by HIV, to be involved in mental health advocacy, law and policy-making, programme planning and implementation, service provision, monitoring and evaluation, and research (67). This includes the Greater Involvement of People Living with HIV (GIPA) principle of ensuring the meaningful engagement of communities living with, at risk of or affected by HIV and realizing the rights of people living with HIV to self-determination and participation in decision-making that affect their lives (71).

Gender equality in care requires that services and interventions are gender-sensitive and consider gender perspectives. Strategies for integration should aim to eliminate gender inequalities and end all forms of violence and discrimination based on gender and gender identity (72).

A multisectoral approach is a comprehensive and coordinated response for mental health requires partnerships between multiple sectors, such as health, education, employment, justice, housing and social services, and community and private sector engagement, as appropriate to the country and local contexts (67).

Social determinants of health, well-being and risk

People's social, cultural, economic, legal and physical environments and demographic characteristics influence their health behaviours and their risk of or protection from adverse health outcomes (73). Social inequalities, discrimination and human rights violations are associated with increased risk for many mental health, neurological and

substance use conditions (74), HIV, and poor quality of life (75). Gender bias and stigma and discrimination also contribute to health risks (Box 1) (33, 76–82).

Some populations require special attention due to intersecting social and structural determinants that influence physical and mental health outcomes. These groups include, but are not limited to, people living with HIV; people with multiple health conditions; pregnant and breastfeeding women; people with disabilities; children and adolescents; ageing and older people; women; men who have sex with men; transgender people; people who use drugs; incarcerated people; sex workers; people experiencing social exclusion or marginalization due to poverty, homelessness, limited education or other adversities; people living in remote or rural locations; refugees and migrants; racial and ethnic minority groups; and indigenous people (*52*). Here we highlight three groups with specific vulnerabilities to HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.

Adolescents and youth

Adolescence is a critical time of physical, emotional and social transition (83). Heightened vulnerability to HIV, mental health conditions, and initiation of substance use coincide with these important social and developmental changes. Adolescents can be vulnerable to intimate partner violence, coercive sexual encounters, and harmful experimentation with drugs, particularly when they are managing other adversities. Children and adolescents who use drugs and LGBTI children and adolescents are usually exposed to more risk factors and have fewer protective factors (84). These risks often emerge with specific gender differences (Box 1).

Suicide is the fourth leading cause of death among young people aged 15–29 years worldwide (85). Self-harm appeared among 15–31% of adolescents surveyed in low-income countries and 3–4.7% in middle-income countries (86). Adolescents who identify as LGBTI are more likely to die by suicide than their non-LGBTI peers (31, 87).

Family environments can create safety or risk. Exposure to violence or physical or emotional abuse at home increases the likelihood of adolescent mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (84). This in turn can make it difficult for adolescents to protect themselves from HIV.

The majority (75%) of mental health conditions seen in adulthood develop by the age of 24 years, and 50% occur by the age of 14 years (88). Children begin to exhibit different expressions of distress in adolescence and need access to psychosocial support and related services for adolescent mental health and well-being (89). Non-binary gender identities may emerge during this time, and so adolescent services and support require a gender lens (77).

The potential to reduce the effects of harmful experiences from early life and improve long-term outcomes with effective interventions makes adolescents and young people critical populations for focused attention (8). Some mental health conditions can be prevented through strategies that strengthen family emotional and social resources and that prevent violence and abuse of adolescents and young people (90). Peer support groups and safe spaces can improve self-esteem and address self-stigma for adolescents (9, 91). Individual and family counselling can address adolescent mental health comorbidities (49). The involvement of supportive parents or caregivers can be beneficial, especially for adolescents requiring ongoing treatment and care, but it is important to have the person's permission before contacting their parents or caregivers (92, 93). Similarly, some interventions for effective prevention of drug use are tailored for these age groups (53).

Services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions for adolescents are rarely integrated with HIV services. WHO has developed resources to support the development and delivery of adolescent-friendly HIV services. Principles for adolescent-friendly service delivery should also be applied to the delivery of care for adolescents with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions or who use drugs (9, 52, 94).

Ageing and older people

Ageing and older people, including those living with HIV, generally experience higher rates of social isolation, reduced social participation and engagement, and other stressors such as declining health, loss of loved ones, stigma and discrimination. Major depression, which is linked with reduced retention in HIV care and reduced cognitive performance, occurs among an estimated 13% of adults living with HIV (*35*).

HIV is associated with accelerated ageing that HIV treatment only partially reverses. Rates of age-related comorbidities, such as noncommunicable diseases (cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, depression and neurocognitive (including HIV-associated) disorders) are generally higher among people living with HIV than people without HIV (35, 95).

Ageing and older people living with HIV may have multi-morbidities (multiple comorbid conditions) because of HIV-related risk factors and age-related conditions. One comorbidity may increase the risk of others, and as the number of conditions increases, so does the number of medicines taken, which may lead to adverse effects on physical and mental health and cognitive functions (*35*). Substance use conditions further increase the risk of cognitive impairment (*96*).

Accelerated ageing among people living with HIV underlines the need for integrated screening and care for various comorbidities, including mental health and neurological conditions. This should specifically target ageing and older people through holistic and person-centred integrated approaches that focus on well-being and quality of life, in addition to health outcomes, across the life course (35).

Key populations

Key populations often have overlapping and intersecting vulnerabilities. They are frequently marginalized and criminalized and face a range of human rights abuses that increase their risks of HIV and mental health conditions. Key populations also frequently face social and legal barriers to accessing services for HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care, and psychosocial support and services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (5, 97). Globally, key populations (people who inject drugs, transgender women, sex workers, gay men and other men who have sex with men) and their sexual partners accounted for 65% of HIV infections worldwide in 2020 and 93% of infections outside of sub-Saharan Africa (98).

The prevalence of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions is higher among people in prison than in the general population. People in prison are also at increased risk of all-cause mortality, suicide, self-harm, violence and discrimination (29).

Female sex workers who inject drugs are vastly overrepresented among incarcerated people. Sex workers living with HIV who are placed in detention or awaiting deportation face many of the same issues regarding access to HIV treatment, isolation and discrimination as people in prisons (99).

Workplace violence, childhood abuse, physical and sexual violence, and police harassment are among the experiences reported by sex workers who inject drugs. In settings with punitive laws and policies regarding drug use, sex work or same-sex sexual relationships, people who use drugs, gay men and other men who have sex with men, transgender people and sex workers experience interconnected layers of risk and vulnerability caused by the compounded effects of criminalization, stigma and discrimination (99, 100).

Incarcerated youth have high rates of drug and alcohol use and sexual risk behaviours, often complicated by histories of trauma and social disadvantage, including low education levels, unemployment, poverty and homelessness (101).

A review of the scientific literature on mental health among LGBTI groups shows elevated rates of mental health conditions, including depression, bipolar disorder, suicide attempts, substance use and dependence (28). Transgender people often lack access to the formal economy, leading to increased rates of homelessness, harmful use of alcohol, drug use, and work that exposes them to additional risks (e.g. sex work) (100–104).

Routine mental health screening and management, particularly for depression and psychosocial stress, should be offered and provided together with HIV services to key populations, including those living with HIV, to optimize their health and HIV outcomes (5).

Countries should address structural barriers for key populations and create enabling environments, such as abolishing policies that criminalize people living with HIV based on their HIV-positive status; decriminalizing sex work, drug use, same-sex sexual relationships and diverse sexual identities; addressing stigma, discrimination and marginalization; community empowerment; and addressing physical, sexual and other violence against key populations (5).

Providers should be trained to work with people from key populations. Interventions should include the following (105):

- Protection from violence, physical and mental harm, and exploitation.
- Use of evidence-based practices in establishing programmes and services.
- Provision of secure conditions that ensure dignity and promote self-reliance.
- Participation of key populations in all their diversity in decision-making processes regarding their health and well-being.

Key populations and other vulnerable groups, including adolescents, youth, and ageing and older people, face biomedical, social, political and economic factors that contribute to their high risk of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (106). Key populations and other vulnerable groups are not affected uniformly by HIV in all countries and epidemics. Based on epidemiological, social context and other evidence, each country should also define other vulnerable groups to be focused on with policies, strategies, programmes and tailored interventions, including services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (7). These groups may include people with severe mental health conditions; people with particular patterns of drug use (e.g. using multiple psychoactive substances); people with particular health needs (e.g. with multiple co-occurring conditions, pregnant women); people with social care and support needs (e.g. homelessness, contact with the criminal justice system); and people with other social and cultural circumstances (e.g. migrants, refugees, religious or ethnic minorities, indigenous populations).

Gender, HIV, and mental health, neurological and substance use health outcomes

Gender-based discrimination yields specific risks for adolescent girls, such as violence; child, early or forced marriage; sexual abuse and exploitation; and exclusion from employment, education and decision-making.

Early pregnancy is associated with increased risk of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections.

Gender norms can reinforce young women's unequal positions in relationships, households, workplaces and society.

Norms and expectations of masculinity and boys' experiences of neglect or violence can lead boys to engage in behaviours that increase risk of injury and violence.

Gender differences in depression occur in adolescence, with greater risk of depressive disorders for girls and women compared with boys and men. Depression is the second leading cause of disease burden for girls and young women aged 10–19 years, whereas interpersonal violence and self-harm are the second and third leading causes in boys and young men.

LGBTI people experience interlocking and reinforcing systems of oppression that can threaten health, safety and economic opportunities. More than 65 countries criminalize same-sex sexual relations, including at least 8 that impose the death penalty.

Women living with HIV experience higher rates of depression, anxiety and post-traumatic stress symptoms than men living with HIV and women who do not have HIV.

Gender norms and stereotypes influence risks of acquiring HIV:

- ► Female sex workers who use drugs often experience physical and sexual violence and have higher rates of HIV than men who use drugs.
- ▶ Women are more likely to be "second on the needle", injecting after male partners.
- ► Women often have less access to harm reduction programmes than men, and their safety needs may go unaddressed.
- Men are less likely than women to take an HIV test and to initiate and adhere to HIV treatment, reflecting general patterns of health-seeking behaviours among men, which have been linked to, among other things, prevailing norms of masculinity. Traditional masculinity norms and gender stereotypes are also linked with intimate partner and gender-based violence, which increases vulnerability to HIV among women and LGBTI people.

Women's drug use patterns and outcomes differ from those of men:

- Women begin using psychoactive substances later but increase their consumption more rapidly than men.
- Women who use drugs experience a two to five times higher prevalence of gender-based violence compared with women who do not use drugs.
- Women with mental health, neurological or substance use conditions have less access to treatment than men with the same conditions. Treatment generally lacks a women-centred focus, including for the specific needs of pregnant women with substance use disorders.

Sources: (89, 107–111).

Stigma and discrimination

Multiple forms of stigma (enacted, anticipated, perceived, structural and internalized stigma) and discrimination create obstacles to health and well-being for people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions. Stigma and discrimination may be associated with HIV, substance use, mental health conditions and certain behavioural symptoms. Multiple or intersectional stigmas (e.g. stigma associated with HIV and drug use or mental health conditions) can lead to discrimination and social exclusion, making access to services difficult (Box 2) (112–114).

Health-care providers may stigmatize and discriminate against people living with HIV, key populations, people with mental health, neurological or substance use conditions, and other vulnerable groups (115). Dismissive or disrespectful interactions with health-care workers can lead to denial or delays in services and create ongoing barriers to quality care (5, 100, 115). Health-care providers may not have the skills or training to detect psychological symptoms or may fail to take the necessary action for further assessment, management and referral even if they detect symptoms (115).

Threats to health and psychosocial well-being and quality of life

Threats to health and psychosocial well-being and quality of life for people living with HIV, people from key populations, and people with mental health, neurological or substance use conditions include the following (116):

Stigma and discrimination associated with social identities, behaviours or legal status, such as:

- Being LGBTI.
- Drug use.
- Sex work.
- ► Non-conforming or non-binary gender expression.
- History of incarceration.
- Migration or immigration status.

Policies and legislation that criminalize or affect the following:

- ► Key populations, including sex workers, gay men and other men who have sex with men, people who inject drugs, and transgender people.
- ▶ People with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.
- ► HIV non-disclosure, exposure or transmission.
- Substance use.
- ► Harm reduction and treatment services for substance use conditions.
- Age of consent for sexual and reproductive health services.

Exposure to violence, including:

- Childhood sexual abuse.
- Child maltreatment or neglect.
- ► Age-disparate sexual relationships and child marriage.
- Gender-based violence.
- Intimate partner violence.
- Police violence.

.....

In health-care settings, shared drivers of stigma related to HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions include associating the condition or behaviour with blame or guilt; lack of awareness of stigma and its impact; myths about mental health, neurological and substance use conditions; limited knowledge; and institutional policies and practices.

Fear of transmission or acquisition of infection is often associated with HIV-related stigma. Fear of a behaviour may be associated with stigma related to mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (115).

To address these challenges, the WHO QualityRights training tools provide guidance to strengthen a rights-based approach to care. The objectives are to build capacity to combat stigma and discrimination; promote a person-centred, individual needsresponsive, rights-based approach; improve human rights conditions; improve the quality of care in mental health and related services; create community-based, community-led and recovery-oriented services that respect and promote human rights; develop a civil society movement to conduct advocacy and influence policy-making; and reform national policies and legislation in line with international human rights standards (117).

Integration of interventions and services

Context-specific integrated interventions and services are a priority for delivering quality services and care to people living with, affected by or at risk of HIV, people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, and people from other vulnerable populations (Box 3).

Mental health, neurological and substance use conditions are bidirectionally associated with HIV through multiple mechanisms, including shared disease determinants such as biological risk, cognitive and behavioural risk factors, and social and environmental determinants (118).

Health service providers should be trained to apply HIV-relevant health and behaviour counselling skills and psychosocial support and to recognize and treat common mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, which can often be managed effectively at the primary health-care level (49, 59, 119).

In turn, services for prevention and treatment of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions should ensure ongoing access to voluntary and confidential HIV prevention, testing and counselling services and psychosocial support for people who may be at increased risk of HIV (120).

Integrated approaches should cut across sectors and involve health-care, social, legal, justice and educational services. Planners and implementers must engage community-based and community-led organizations in service delivery, monitoring and accountability to ensure services are acceptable and do no harm (50, 121).

Evidence suggests it is feasible to integrate interventions and services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and HIV. Data from around the world show that these can be effectively managed in diverse settings despite huge variations in resources (90, 122). When specialists are scarce, task-sharing with peers, lay health workers, treatment adherence counsellors, or other community-based or community-led human resources is a useful strategy for administering evidenced-based psychosocial support in communities affected by HIV (123–126).

For the most prevalent conditions, such as depression and anxiety disorders, investing in and scaling up treatment and psychosocial support makes economic sense and could yield a two- to five-fold return on investment (48). HIV service delivery programmes are using strategies to integrate these services. Cost-effective, affordable interventions for people living with HIV in high-prevalence settings that can be delivered despite poverty, stigma and rurality continue to emerge (127, 128).

In the context of a chronic condition such as HIV, people tend to look for physical causes of their health or other issues. Sometimes, however, mental health conditions can signal a worsening medical condition, and comprehensive evaluation is important (128).

Integrated services can increase access to care. Integrating mental health and psychosocial support services, harm reduction, treatment for substance dependence, and HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care could help prevent new HIV infections and improve the health and well-being of people living with or affected by HIV (25, 49, 128–158).

HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions:

prevalence and interactions

HIV

- An estimated 37.7 million adults and children are living with HIV. Of these, 31.6 million know their status, 27.5 million are on antiretroviral therapy, and 24.9 million have suppressed viral loads (106).
- ► An estimated 1.5 million people were newly infected with HIV and 680 000 died from AIDS-related causes in 2020 (106).

Mental health conditions

- ► An estimated 970 million people live with mental health conditions.
- Mental health conditions are disproportionately common among people living with HIV and people from key populations. Mental health conditions are associated with increased risk of HIV, People with severe mental health conditions have a high prevalence of HIV.
- Mental health conditions can delay access to and outcomes of HIV prevention, testing and linkage to care. They can also reduce adherence to and retention in HIV treatment and care. Treatment for depression can improve HIV prevention, treatment adherence and outcomes, especially when combined with adherence skills training (38).
- ▶ Mental health conditions are sometimes associated with increased AIDS-related mortality.

Neurological conditions

- ► HIV has broad effects on the nervous system, causing direct pathology in the brain, spinal cord and peripheral nerves.
- HIV-associated neurocognitive disorder affects around 50% of adults living with HIV and includes asymptomatic neurocognitive impairment, mild neurocognitive disorder and HIV-associated dementia. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorder is linked to poor HIV treatment adherence, irreversible central nervous system injury associated with untreated HIV, and chronic HIV infection (e.g. in ageing people living with HIV).
- HIV-associated central nervous system opportunistic infections (e.g. central nervous system cytomegalovirus, central nervous system tuberculosis, cryptococcal meningitis, progressive multifocal encephalopathy) can be life-threatening. Symptoms include delirium, fever and focal neurological deficits.

HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions: prevalence and interactions

Substance use conditions

- ► An estimated 283 million people are affected by harmful use of alcohol. High-risk patterns of alcohol use increase risk of HIV infection. About 33 000 deaths (3.3%) of AIDS-related deaths were attributable to alcohol in 2016.
- An estimated 11.3 million people worldwide inject drugs. Of these, 1.4 million are living with HIV.
- Around 36 million people are living with drug use conditions, including drug dependence. Drug use (especially injecting drug use) increases the risk of HIV transmission (144–146).
- ► Substance use poses challenges to HIV identification, treatment and treatment adherence. People with substance use conditions have worse HIV treatment outcomes than people without substance use conditions (147–153).
- An estimated 20% of new HIV infections outside sub-Saharan Africa are associated with injecting drug use, but political and social barriers to care and scarcity of substance dependence treatment and other services and specialists persist (144).
- ► Treatment for substance use conditions and harm reduction (especially needle–syringe programmes and opioid substitution therapy) is associated with effective HIV prevention and an increase in coverage of and adherence to HIV treatment (154, 159).

Suicide

- ► An estimated 700 000 people die annually by suicide. Suicide rates are increased among people living with HIV (33, 25, 155–158).
- ► There is an increased risk of suicide among people in prisons and other key populations, including young key populations, particularly LGBTI adolescents and youth (29–32).
- ► Targeted strategies to reduce risk for suicidal ideation, suicide attempts and deaths benefit people living with, affected by or at risk of HIV.
- Rates of suicidal ideation or attempts ranged from 13% to 17% among people living with HIV in three African studies (155, 157).

HIV service continuum

Services delivered across the HIV service continuum support HIV prevention, testing, treatment initiation, retention in care, viral suppression and support for people living with HIV, including provision of or linkages to services for comorbidities such as tuberculosis, viral hepatitis and sexually transmitted infections. The continuum provides entry points for the integration of services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.

There is increasing evidence that people with mental health conditions and substance use (especially young people, ageing people, and people from key populations) who are not accessing mental health and substance use treatment and support have limited access to and worse outcomes of HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care (36–38).

Considerations for integrating screening, diagnosis and care for mental health and substance use conditions into settings that provide services across the HIV service continuum are described in this section. WHO provides comprehensive recommendations (Box 4) (5, 7, 62, 93, 160–168).

HIV prevention

The diverse delivery settings for HIV prevention interventions, including antenatal care, family planning, and health facility- and community-based services, offer opportunities to integrate harm reduction (5, 7), behaviour change counselling, condom distribution, voluntary medical male circumcision (164) and pre-exposure prophylaxis (64, 170) with education, assessment, referral and support for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (171).

Pre-exposure prophylaxis guidelines require HIV testing services and linkage to treatment and care to be available, including self-testing with trained health workers and lay or peer providers. For women and key populations, HIV prevention services should include provision of services for sexually transmitted infections and family planning (172). Providers could be trained to conduct screening and referral for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions as part of a package of HIV prevention and risk assessment services (63).

Facility-based antenatal care and services for prevention of vertical transmission of HIV are opportunities to educate women about mental health, screen for mental health conditions, deliver psychosocial support and low-intensity psychological therapies, and provide peer support interventions (173, 174).

Screening and brief intervention for drug and alcohol use and dependence during pregnancy can be administered at antenatal visits as part of comprehensive interventions to meet the needs of women who use drugs and women with substance dependence and other conditions (55).

Nurses, peers, community health workers and volunteers who conduct perinatal home visits for women living with HIV can be trained to assess and deliver psychosocial and psychological interventions for depression (175, 176).

Voluntary medical male circumcision should continue to be advocated for and supported as an effective option within combination HIV prevention for adolescents and men aged 15 years and over in high-priority countries to reduce the risk of heterosexually acquired HIV infection. Voluntary medical male circumcision can be integrated with health services and programmes for men and adolescent boys, including services for mental health, sexual and reproductive health, noncommunicable diseases and vaccinations (164).

Multilevel interventions are needed to reduce barriers to accessing HIV prevention interventions among people at risk of HIV, including key populations, people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, and other vulnerable groups (171). Approaches include peer champions, support groups and m-health programmes to help people deal with HIV-related stigma, mental health conditions, drug dependence, harmful use of alcohol, and fears around HIV prevention approaches. Other interventions include community outreach activities to change norms and attitudes towards pre-exposure prophylaxis, services for people who use drugs and people with harmful use of alcohol, and community-based and community-led delivery of HIV prevention services outside clinic settings (5, 63, 177).

HIV testing services

HIV testing services are the full range of services that should be provided together with HIV testing. They include brief pre-test information and post-test counselling; linkages to appropriate HIV prevention or treatment and care and other clinical and support services; and coordination with laboratory services to support quality assurance (61).

A multipronged approach is needed to meet the global HIV testing targets for 2025 to identify 95% of all people living with HIV by 2025 (178), particularly for key populations in all their diversity and other vulnerable groups (52, 56, 92, 179). Addressing barriers to access and uptake of HIV testing among people from these populations and people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions is critical (5, 61, 160).

Community-based HIV testing services, provider-initiated or community-led referral, social network testing, and HIV self-testing approaches can help to reduce stigma around HIV testing (61, 180). Such programmes could integrate screening for common mental health conditions and psychosocial support; provide education on self-care and self-help for mental health concerns; and establish formal referral linkages through peers or providers to mental health and substance use services and care at the facility and community levels (181).

Guidelines for post-test counselling recommend ensuring access to support for people who test positive for HIV (61), including assessment of suicide, drug dependence, harmful use of alcohol and mental health conditions (7, 160).

Pre-test counselling is not recommended as part of HIV testing services, but evidence supports the use of concise pre-test information and messages that offer and encourage testing, including the opportunity to ask questions in a private setting (61).

HIV testing services can be integrated with mental health and psychosocial support services and treatment for substance use conditions to help identify people at risk of HIV infection, introduce HIV prevention interventions, and increase linkages to HIV care and other services. In- and outpatient centres for treatment of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions should incorporate access to HIV testing with comprehensive medical and psychological evaluations and facilitate linkage to HIV care.

Community mental health service settings can include messaging related to risk reduction, peer-led demand creation, and HIV testing and counselling as part of individual assessments. Providers of services for HIV, mental health, psychosocial support and substance use can create community-based and community-led treatment networks by leveraging broad partnerships across health facility and community-settings or co-locate these services to ensure integrated services are provided as part of a one-stop shop (127).

Linkage to and initiation of HIV treatment

Individual-level and structural interventions are necessary to reduce barriers to access to HIV treatment and care, especially for key populations and other vulnerable groups, including adolescents, ageing and older people, and people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (7, 60, 62, 92, 166). These barriers should be assessed through gender-sensitive and age-specific lenses. Counselling approaches that strengthen coping skills around a recent HIV diagnosis and encourage initiation of antiretroviral therapy can support people to cope with stigma and discrimination; explore negative reactions regarding HIV and discuss and build communication skills to minimize their impact; and examine their feelings and views of themselves (7, 92).

HIV counsellors can encourage open discussions about stigma and discrimination, develop ways to deal with these in support groups, and provide referrals to one-to-one mental health counselling and psychosocial support.

The unique HIV treatment needs of adolescents, pregnant women, key populations, people with advanced HIV disease, ageing and older people and people from other vulnerable groups are outlined in several sources (5, 60, 62, 92–94, 119, 171, 177, 182, 183). People in these groups often face many negative social factors associated with poor mental health, increased risk of drug use or harmful use of alcohol, loss to follow-up, and challenges with retention in HIV treatment.

Assessment and management of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions can be supported by the WHO *mhGAP* intervention guide (49), *mhGAP* operations manual (50) and *mhGAP* community toolkit (121).

To optimize health outcomes, good-quality HIV services should facilitate personalized integrated services and care, including routine assessment; interventions for mental health conditions (e.g. depression, anxiety, psychosocial stress, suicide risk), neurological disorders and substance use conditions; and psychosocial support for people living with or at risk of HIV (5, 166).

Integrated interventions and services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions include the following:

- Co-counselling for HIV, mental health, substance use conditions, and sexual and reproductive health.
- Antiretroviral therapy delivered alongside psychopharmacological treatments such as opioid substitution therapy for people who inject opioids.
- Collaborative care, which inserts a dedicated care manager in HIV services who screens for mental health conditions, offers brief psychosocial interventions and monitors response to care, in collaboration with the medical team and external mental healthcare providers (184, 185).
- Access to psychosocial interventions and support integrated in HIV services, such as:
 - Screening and brief intervention for drug use and dependence and harmful use of alcohol and dependence.
 - Cognitive-behavioural therapy (186, 187).
 - Contingency management.

- Motivational interviewing and motivational enhancement therapy.
- Family-oriented treatment.
- Mutual help groups.
- Problem-solving therapy (188).
- Overdose prevention.

Integration of delivery of HIV services, referral and antiretroviral therapy within mental health services and treatment for substance use conditions could increase uptake of HIV treatment.

HIV treatment adherence and continuity

For people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions living with HIV, antiretroviral therapy management should be considered in accordance with the WHO Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, testing, treatment, service delivery and monitoring (169).

Additional psychosocial support for HIV treatment adherence should be provided to people living with HIV and severe mental health conditions (189) in accordance with the WHO Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection (7) and Management of physical health conditions in adults with severe mental disorders (190).

People living with HIV with uncontrolled depressive symptoms are more likely to have poor HIV treatment adherence due to forgetfulness, poor organization and poor comprehension of treatment plans. Counselling and appropriate medical treatment can improve HIV treatment adherence. WHO recommends including assessment and management of depression in care services for all people living with HIV (7).

For ageing and older people living with HIV, a holistic, age-specific, people-centred approach is needed to routinely provide prevention, screening, treatment and care for multi-morbidities (e.g. noncommunicable diseases, mental health and neurological conditions) and declines in physical and neurocognitive well-being and performance to improve and maintain quality of life (*35*).

Nurse-led low-intensity structured behavioural interventions may improve HIV treatment adherence and retention in care (191).

Service delivery for people living with HIV: 2021 updated WHO recommendations

WHO has updated its recommendations on service delivery for people living with HIV (161):

- Antiretroviral therapy initiation may be offered outside the health facility (new conditional recommendation, low- to moderate-certainty evidence).
- People established on antiretroviral therapy should be offered clinical visits every three to six months, preferably every six months if feasible (updated strong recommendation, moderatecertainty).
- People established on antiretroviral therapy should be offered refills of antiretroviral therapy lasting three to six months, preferably six months if feasible (updated strong recommendation, low- to moderate-certainty evidence).
- ► HIV programmes should implement interventions to trace people who have disengaged from care and provide support for re-engagement (new strong recommendation, low-certainty evidence).
- Sexual and reproductive health services, including contraception, may be integrated with HIV services (updated conditional recommendation, very low-certainty evidence).
- Diabetes and hypertension care may be integrated with HIV services (new conditional recommendation, very low-certainty evidence).
- Psychosocial interventions should be provided to all adolescents and young adults living with HIV (new strong recommendation, moderate-certainty evidence).
- Task-sharing of specimen collection and point-of-care testing with non-laboratory personnel should be implemented when professional staffing capacity is limited (updated strong recommendation, moderate-certainty evidence).

For people who inject drugs and people with substance use conditions, pharmacies or HIV clinics should integrate non-structured interventions such as needle–syringe programmes and mutual aid groups. Pharmacies or HIV clinics should provide overdose prevention interventions, including naloxone; offer psychosocially assisted opioid substitution therapy with methadone or buprenorphine; and facilitate access to other forms of treatment for people starting antiretroviral therapy, in accordance with the WHO Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (5), mhGAP intervention guide (49), Guidelines for the psychosocially assisted pharmacological treatment of opioid dependence (56), and WHO/UNODC International standards for the treatment of drug use disorders (52).

Ensuring access to and uptake of HIV treatment and care for people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions

WHO recommends the following priority actions and interventions (7, 50, 166):

Optimize and harmonize training of health-care providers:

- Include key areas of HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care in specialist and non-specialist mental health training curricula, including identification and management of chronic conditions and comorbidities.
- Ensure health and HIV service providers have the knowledge and skills required to screen for, identify and manage mental health conditions and provide psychosocial support for people seeking services and care for different health conditions, including HIV.
- ► Train health-care providers to ask about use of alcohol and drugs and to offer brief intervention and psychosocial support where indicated.
- Equip health services providers to support stigma-free adolescent-friendly, women-friendly and LGBTI-friendly health services to ensure engagement, treatment adherence, retention in care and improved outcomes.
- Be aware that cultural factors may influence the presentation of physical and mental symptoms.

Ensure access and referral to HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care in specialty treatment facilities, general hospitals and other health settings for people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.

Provide integrated, individual needs-responsive, human rights-based services and care for people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions:

- Provide treatment and care services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and HIV in community-based and non-specialized health-care settings.
- Increase coverage of evidence-based interventions for severe conditions. Use a network of community-based mental health services, including short-stay inpatient and outpatient services and care, care in general hospitals, comprehensive mental health centres and day care centres.
- Ensure HIV services across the prevention, testing, treatment and care continuum are accessible for all people in need across the life course.

Use continuous quality improvement mechanisms in mental health and HIV services:

- Monitor and evaluate quality of services and implementation of programmes to reduce mortality among people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.
- Integrate and coordinate holistic and comprehensive services, care and support to meet the mental and physical health-care needs of people of all ages, and facilitate the recovery of people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.
- Supervise and provide quality improvement training for health-care providers who deliver mental health and psychosocial support services.
- Encourage shared decision-making for service users and providers.

Increase awareness and address stigma and discrimination limiting access to services and care for people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, including those living with, affected by and at risk of HIV:

- Disseminate information about mental health and substance use conditions and improve staff attitudes towards people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.
- Engage constructively with the media to ensure non-stigmatizing portrayal of people with mental health and neurological conditions, people who use drugs and people with harmful use of alcohol.

See also Positive health, dignity and prevention: a policy framework developed by the Global Network of People living with HIV (GNP+) and UNAIDS (192), and Management of physical health conditions in adults with severe mental disorders: WHO guidelines (190).

Support for HIV treatment adherence and retention in care, including psychological support, should be available for all people on antiretroviral therapy. Interventions include peer counselling, text messaging and reminder services, cognitive-behavioural therapy, behavioural skills training, and treatment literacy and adherence training (7).

Screening or clinical assessment are recommended for adolescents and for people who have not achieved viral suppression, who are lost to follow-up, or who have difficulty with retention in HIV care, following mhGAP guidance to identify mental health conditions, including depression and anxiety, drug dependence, harmful use of alcohol and co-occurring physical health conditions, and to develop a treatment plan for psychosocial support (49, 92, 190). (See Annex 3 for screening tools.)

Multidisciplinary team meetings that include the person and tailored age-appropriate peer support can enable person-centred adherence planning (93). Psychological approaches such as cognitive-behavioural therapy and motivational interviewing can help people identify and overcome difficulties with retention in HIV care. Updated WHO Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, testing, treatment, service delivery and monitoring include a strong recommendation to provide psychosocial interventions for adolescents and young adults living with HIV (161, 169).

Table 1.

Good practice opportunities for integration of services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions into HIV service delivery

Guidelines and	Level			
recommendations	Individual, interpersonal	Health facility, community, government		
HIV prevention				
 Preventing HIV through safe voluntary medical male circumcision for adolescent boys and men in generalized HIV epidemics: recommendations and key considerations, 2020 (164) WHO implementation tool for pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) of HIV infection, 2017; (63, 64, 165) Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection: recommendations for a public health approach, 2nd edition, 2016; (7) Adolescent-friendly health services for adolescents living with HIV: from theory to practice (93) Guidelines on mental health promotive and preventive interventions for adolescents: helping adolescents thrive (9) Updated recommendations on HIV prevention, infant diagnosis, antiretroviral initiation and monitoring, 2021 (193) 	 Integrate pre-exposure prophylaxis and voluntary medical male circumcision with screening for, and early identification of, mental health conditions, risk of suicide, drug use and dependence, and harmful use of alcohol Integrate scalable individual and group psychological interventions for mental health conditions with HIV prevention counselling Equip peer champions, support groups and mobile health interventions to reduce HIV and mental health-related stigma Engage adolescent peer supporters, including adolescents living with HIV, in HIV prevention, sexual and reproductive health, mental health services and life skills building Ensure early identification of mental health conditions, including evaluation for perinatal depression, and integration of psychological interventions with prevention of vertical transmission of HIV and early infant diagnosis services 	 Train providers of pre-exposure prophylaxis and voluntary medical male circumcision in early identification of mental health conditions as part of a package of HIV prevention services and management of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, including opioid overdose prevention with naloxone Conduct community outreach activities to change norms and attitudes towards pre-exposure prophylaxis, voluntary medical male circumcision and mental health interventions Support community empowerment activities and interventions to address violence against key populations engaging in, interested in or eligible for HIV prevention services Demedicalize pre-exposure prophylaxis through community-based service delivery Include mental health counselling services with services for survivors of gender-based violence Scale up harm reduction and treatment services, in particular needle–syringe programmes, opioid substitution therapy, and opioid overdose prevention with naloxone Ensure delivery of post-exposure prophylaxis Integrate care for gender-based violence into HIV services Increase community literacy on alcohol use and its relationship to HIV risk, adherence and metabolism of antiretroviral medicines for HIV treatment 		

Guidelines and	Level		
recommendations	Individual, interpersonal	Health facility, community, government	
HIV testing			
 Consolidated guidelines on HIV testing services, 2019 (160) WHO HTS Info app (194) Adolescent-friendly health services for adolescents living with HIV: from theory to practice (93) 	 Provide HIV post-test counselling, including assessment of mental health (including risk of suicide, depression, anxiety), drug use and harmful use of alcohol, and referral for relevant services 	 Deliver facility- and community-based testing, provider-initiated referral, social network testing and HIV self-testing with formal linkages to mental health services and psychosocial support Deliver dual HIV and syphilis rapid tests in antenatal care with formal linkages to mental health services as part of prevention of vertical transmission of HIV Provide HIV testing services in settings providing treatment for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions using evidence-based demand-generation messages, including use of peers and virtual interventions Train HIV service providers in identification and management of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and distribution of naloxone for opioid overdose prevention Provide HIV testing services with comprehensive psychological evaluations, and create care teams at inpatient treatment centres for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions Provide HIV testing services as part of individual assessment, and create community-based and community-led treatment networks with HIV, services for mental health conditions, and support for people who use drugs or with harmful use of alcohol in community settings 	
Antiretroviral therapy initiatio	n	1	
 Update of recommendations on first- and second-line antiretroviral regimens, 2019 (62) Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, testing, treatment, service delivery and monitoring: recommendations for a public health approach, 2021 (169) 	 Provide routine screening and early identification of mental health conditions (including depression and stress) and substance use conditions among people initiating antiretroviral therapy, according to national standards and mhGAP intervention guide (49) Provide HIV counselling (including discussion of stigma and discrimination and feelings around a new HIV diagnosis) and referrals for counselling and psychosocial support Establish mutual help groups and family-oriented approaches, particularly for adolescents Provide antiretroviral therapy prescription in accordance with co-occurring mental health or substance use conditions, drug use or potential side-effects of antiretroviral medicines 	 Train HIV providers, including lay health workers and peer counsellors, in identification and management of mental health and substance use conditions and prevention of drug overdose Advocate for legal, policy and financial commitment to integrate HIV treatment with mental health services and decriminalize HIV and drug use Implement community empowerment activities and interventions to address violence against key populations newly diagnosed with HIV and initiating treatment Integrate HIV treatment, care and referral services within mental health services settings Provide HIV treatment in sites for treatment of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions Initiate and maintain HIV treatment at care settings where opioid substitution therapy is provided for people living with HIV 	

Guidelines and		Level		
recommendations	Individual, interpersonal	Health facility, community, government		
Antiretroviral therapy adhered	Antiretroviral therapy adherence and viral suppression			
 Guidelines for managing advanced HIV disease and rapid initiation of antiretroviral therapy, 2017 (183) Updated recommendations on service delivery for the treatment and care of people living with HIV, 2021 (161) Key considerations for differentiated antiretroviral therapy delivery for specific populations: children, adolescents, pregnant and breastfeeding women and key populations, 2017 (167) Adolescent-friendly health services for adolescents living with HIV: from theory to practice (93) 	 Provide psychosocial interventions alongside HIV treatment provision and adherence and care, and retention support interventions to improve HIV treatment adherence, retention in care and viral suppression (e.g. peer counsellors, text message reminders, cognitive-behavioural or behavioural skills therapy) Provide regular screening for and early identification of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions during follow-up visits for HIV treatment, particularly for people who have not achieved sustained viral suppression and people with advanced HIV disease, according to WHO classification 	 Train HIV providers in identification and management of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and substance overdose prevention Create multidisciplinary person-centred services and support teams to overcome adherence and care retention challenges (e.g. include an HIV service provider, mental health services provider and social worker) Implement measures for adolescent-friendly services for mental health support and HIV 		

Integration of mental health, neurological and substance use interventions into HIV responses

The mental well-being of all people living with HIV should be promoted. Mental health, neurological and substance use conditions should be prevented or treated in people at risk. This section describes appropriate interventions within health systems and at the community and individual levels.

All programmes, services and interventions are delivered and designed within a set of cultural contexts. Culture (whether the culture of medical practice, or the culture of people from a specific geographical, ethnic or religious community) influences the understanding of symptoms and how individuals and communities explain and interpret signs of ill physical or mental health.

Culture can influence the course and outcome of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, and shape where and from whom people seek help, how they cope, and how they adapt to recovery. Sensitivity to cultural understanding enables policy-makers, programme implementers, and service and support providers to create meaningful people-centred and local context-specific responses to expressed needs (195).

Mental health promotion

Mental health promotion fosters individual competencies, resources and mental wellbeing for all people (Table 2). Strategies relevant to people living with, at risk of or affected by HIV, people with mental health conditions, key populations, ageing and older people, and people from other vulnerable groups include physical and mental health promotion and education (121) and advocating for health-enhancing public policies on the social determinants of health (50).

The following interventions could be implemented primarily in the community and involve linkages to community organizations and sectors beyond the health system (50):

- Create employment opportunities.
- Enact antidiscrimination laws.
- Decriminalize people from key populations.
- Support survivors of gender-based violence and implement community interventions to prevent violence.
- Create supportive environments through interventions in schools.
- Strengthen community actions by connecting people to resources, building social capital, and developing personal skills such as resilience.
- Reorient health services, such as screening for perinatal depression.

Structured asset-based interventions that support economic empowerment for young people and their families, such as cash transfers, have positive effects on mental health (196, 197). Improving access to free education has mental health benefits and reduces HIV risk for adolescents (198, 199).

In the context of HIV service delivery, policies and community action that promote mental health and well-being should emphasize decriminalization of HIV, stigma reduction and advocacy for human rights. In combination with HIV awareness campaigns, the wider community can be engaged in health promotion for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, such as:

- Mass public awareness campaigns to raise public awareness about the importance and availability of mental health services and generate demand for those when needed. To reach key and vulnerable populations, targeted awareness campaigns are more effective, especially in contexts of high risk and/or criminalization.
- > Strategies to merge anti-stigma campaigns for mental health conditions and HIV (200).
- Dissemination of awareness-raising materials in health facilities on mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and their treatments.
- Dissemination of awareness-raising materials on HIV in treatment and care services for mental health and substance use conditions (50).
- Ensuring people with mental health conditions, people who use drugs and people with harmful use of alcohol, and their communities, play an active role in raising awareness and generating demand for services and support.

Table 2.

Mental health promotion, services and support activities that can be implemented in the community and community health-care settings

Talking about mental health	Mental health promotion and prevention	Support for people with mental health conditions	Recovery and rehabilitation
Community education on mental health	Healthy lifestyle	Promoting human rights	Community follow-up
Reduction of stigma, discrimination and social exclusion	Life skills	Identifying mental health conditions	Vocational, educational and housing support
Involving people with mental health conditions and their families	Strengthening caregiving skills	Engaging and building relationships	Social recovery and connectedness
	Suicide prevention	Providing psychological interventions	Self-management and self- care, and peer support
	Prevention of drug use and substance use conditions	Referring for more care and services	
	Self-care for community providers	Supporting carers and families	

Source: reproduced from mhGAP community toolkit: field test version. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019.

Prevention

Preventive interventions can reduce the risk, incidence, prevalence and recurrence of a condition, time spent with symptoms, and impact on the person and their family and community (50).

Prevention of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions begins with awareness and understanding of early signs and symptoms (49, 201). Signs and symptoms of prevalent conditions are outlined in the WHO mhGAP intervention guide (49).

Some interventions for prevention of mental health conditions or suicide can be delivered in community, primary health-care or HIV service delivery settings by training existing service providers.

Perinatal and maternal mental health

Management of perinatal and maternal mental health among women living with or at risk of HIV improves maternal well-being and has indirect beneficial impact on caregiving and child development outcomes, as maternal depression is associated with several adverse outcomes among children. Women living with HIV show higher risk for perinatal depression than women without HIV. Experience of gender-based violence further increases women's risk of perinatal depression. Perinatal depression is a risk factor for suicide and is associated with increased risk of noncommunicable diseases such as gestational diabetes and (among those living with HIV) problems with HIV treatment adherence and retention in care.

Prevention, screening and evaluation and treatment for depression in the perinatal period can be integrated into prevention of vertical transmission of HIV or HIV primary care services (202, 203). WHO recommends psychosocial interventions to support maternal mental health integrated into early childhood health and development services. Such services must be made available to women living with or at risk of HIV (203, 204). (See Annexes 2 and 4.)

Suicide prevention and assessment

As communities are increasingly engaged in HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care programmes, including by leading and providing services and addressing stigma and discrimination, they can also be engaged in suicide prevention, given the evidence of elevated rates of suicide among people living with, affected by and at risk of HIV (205–207).

WHO has published detailed guidance for establishing community-based interventions for suicide prevention (205) and for implementing LIVE LIFE suicide prevention in countries (206). (See Annex 2.) Suicide prevention requires assessment of people at risk and of people who have made a suicide attempt, follow-up care and community support. The mhGAP intervention guide outlines comprehensive guidelines on assessment, management and follow-up of self-harm. Providers should ask any person over the age of 10 years about thoughts or plans of self-harm in the past month and acts of self-harm in the last year if they experience any of the following (49):

 Priority mental health or neurological conditions—depression, psychosis, dementia, child or adolescent mental health conditions and behavioural disorders, epilepsy, anxiety and stress-related conditions.

- Substance use conditions.
- Chronic pain.
- Acute emotional distress.

Asking about self-harm does not provoke acts of self-harm. Rather, it can reduce anxiety associated with thoughts of self-harm.

Integrating suicide prevention within community-based harm reduction programmes for people who inject drugs

A survey in Delhi, India has recorded a high prevalence of suicidal thoughts (53%) and attempts (36%) among people who inject drugs. Suicidal thoughts were associated with increased likelihood of sharing needles and syringes. Correlates of suicidal thoughts were homelessness, strained family or marital relationships, poor physical health, severe depressive or anxiety symptoms, recent experience of physical violence, and history of coerced sex (207).

Equipping staff in harm reduction programmes and health services in community-based organizations to support suicide prevention could include awareness-raising and capacity-building on the following (207):

- Ask about suicidal thoughts, take suicidal gestures seriously, identify warning signs, and undertake basic suicide risk assessments.
- Monitor people at risk and refer for specialist assessment and support, as necessary.
- Combat myths about suicide—talking about suicide will not make a person act on suicidal thoughts.
- Equip clients to provide peer support.
- Advocate for services to address psychosocial drivers of suicidality, such as access to safe, affordable housing; vocational educational opportunities that give purpose; reduction in violence and discrimination against people who inject drugs; and familial connections.

Prevention of substance use conditions

Preventive interventions can be delivered in primary health-care, HIV service delivery and community settings by training existing service providers. Screening and brief intervention consists of one-to-one counselling sessions for adolescents or adults. It may include follow-up sessions or additional information to take home. The sessions can be delivered by a variety of trained health and social workers to people who might be at risk because of their drug or alcohol use but who would not necessarily seek treatment (23).

Health-care providers should ask all pregnant women about their past and present use of drugs and alcohol as early as possible in the pregnancy and at every antenatal care visit. Health-care providers should offer a brief intervention to all pregnant women using drugs or alcohol. Health-care providers managing pregnant or postpartum women who use drugs or with substance use disorders should offer comprehensive assessment and individualized care (53).

Pregnant women dependent on opioids should be encouraged to use opioid substitution therapy when available rather than attempt opioid detoxification (55).

Family interventions to reduce use of drugs and substance use conditions include prenatal and infancy home visits by trained health workers to provide women with parenting skills and support with health, housing, employment and legal issues; and parenting skills programmes on positive development, prevention of child maltreatment and youth violence, and support management of behavioural problems in children and adolescents.

Other interventions for prevention of substance use conditions require policies or legislative responses. Interventions in the community may require linkages to education, social services and community networks. Community-based prevention interventions to reduce use of drugs and substance use conditions include school-based interventions such as (208):

- Classroom environment improvement programmes.
- School policies on drug and alcohol use.
- Policies to retain children in school.
- School-wide programmes to enhance school attachment and belonging.
- Personal and social skills education for children and adolescents.
- Addressing individual psychological vulnerabilities.
- Early childhood education.

Other community interventions include (208):

- Emotional learning programmes to reduce adolescent risk for HIV and to prevent use of alcohol and drugs, self-harm and suicide (50). (See Annex 4.)
- Skills training for service providers and caregivers.
- Psychosocial interventions with children for prevention of use of drugs and alcohol.
- Community interventions for suicide prevention (205).

Table 3.

Preventive interventions for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions

Condition	Preventive intervention
Depression and anxiety in adults	 Cognitive-behavioural therapy for subthreshold symptoms
Conduct and behavioural problems in children and adolescents	 Psychosocial interventions, including life skills education for social and emotional learning Parenting skills training Cognitive behavioural skills-building
Harmful alcohol use	 Reduce availability of alcohol Increase taxation and pricing of alcohol Ban promotion and advertising of alcohol Label alcohol beverages Enforce drink-driving laws Strengthen health literacy on alcohol-related risks
Drug use	 Population-based interventions in accordance with drug conventions 1961, 1971 and 1988, including restriction of availability, distribution, production, export and import Implement recommendations of the United Nations General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem (2016)
Suicide and self-harm	 Restrict access to means of suicide, such as highly hazardous pesticides, firearms and medicines Encourage responsible media reporting of suicide Foster socioemotional life skills in young people Implement early identification, assessment, management and follow-up of all people affected by suicidal behaviours

Sources:

Mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: disease control priorities, third edition. Washington, DC: World Bank; 2016.

International standards on drug use prevention: second updated edition. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and World Health Organization; 2018.

Global strategy to reduce the harmful use of alcohol. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010.

The International Drug Control Conventions: Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs of 1961 as amended by the 1972 Protocol, Convention on Psychotropic Substances of 1971, United Nations Convention against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances of 1988. New York; United Nations; 2013.

Guidelines on mental health promotive and preventive interventions for adolescents. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020.

LIVE LIFE: an implementation guide for suicide prevention in countries. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021.

A/RES/S-30/1. Our joint commitment to effectively addressing and countering the world drug problem. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 2016.

Interventions and services to address mental health, neurological and substance use conditions

Tools to address mental health, neurological and substance use conditions include psychosocial and pharmacological interventions. Some psychosocial interventions are sufficient on their own to support well-being and quality of life and reduce distress.

Pharmacological interventions may be needed for more severe conditions. They can be used along with psychosocial interventions when necessary and should be monitored alongside delivery of antiretroviral therapy for people living with HIV.

Tools for screening for problems related to mental health, neurological and substance use are described in Annex 3.

Psychosocial interventions

Psychosocial interventions are interpersonal or informational activities, techniques or strategies that target biological, behavioural, cognitive, emotional, interpersonal, social or environmental factors. They aim to reduce symptoms; improve functioning, well-being, quality of life and social inclusion; educate people about mental health; and address mental health promotive, preventive and treatment needs (209, 210).

Psychosocial interventions may include psychotherapies (e.g. cognitive-behavioural therapy, interpersonal psychotherapy, problem-solving therapy), community-based treatments (e.g. assertive community treatment, first-episode psychosis intervention), vocational rehabilitation, individual, peer and community support services, and integrated care interventions (209).

Basic psychosocial support skills are at the core of all mental health and psychosocial support interventions. All health-care, social services and support providers should be equipped with these skills. The Inter-Agency Standing Committee guide developed for health-care workers responding to COVID-19 provides resources for skills-building (211).

The *mhGAP* intervention guide outlines psychosocial interventions for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions across the life course, with specific interventions addressing conditions affecting children and adolescents (49). The 2021 WHO consolidated HIV guidelines recommend provision of psychosocial interventions for adolescents and young people living with HIV (161, 169). The Guidelines on mental health promotive and preventive interventions for adolescents offer specific recommendations for adolescent mental health promotion and care (9). The specified interventions aim to:

- Educate people about mental health and substance use (e.g. psychoeducation).
- Reduce stress and strengthen psychosocial support.
- Promote functioning in daily activities.
- Address the mental health promotive, preventive, treatment, care and support needs of adolescents, including young people in humanitarian contexts, facing pregnancy or parenthood, with emotional problems, and with oppositional or disruptive behaviours.

Education is often the most appropriate starting point for psychosocial support. Examples include:

- Explaining that depression is very common, does not indicate weakness or laziness, and cannot be controlled by sheer willpower.
- Offering basic information about dementia and explaining options for individual, family and community support.
- > Explaining that HIV is associated with depression and mania in some people.
- Providing information about which antiretroviral medicines can cause depressive symptoms or otherwise affect mental health.
- Explaining that substance use conditions, including drug dependence, can be treated effectively, and that people can and do get better.

These techniques can be readily integrated into routine psychosocial support interventions provided within HIV programmes and service delivery settings, including at the primary care level. Psychological treatments (psychotherapies) are effective interventions for many mental health and substance use conditions (Table 4). These treatments traditionally require substantial time and are provided by specialists. To increase uptake and overcome barriers, they have been adapted for wider use by trained, supervised non-specialist workers (49, 212).

Potentially scalable psychological interventions may include modified evidence-based and needs-tailored psychological treatments (e.g. brief basic versions of cognitive-behavioural therapy or interpersonal therapy) and self-help materials drawing from evidence-based psychological treatment principles (e.g. self-help books and audio-visual materials, online self-help interventions, guided individual or group self-help programmes) (212, 213).

For moderate to severe depression, the *mhGAP* intervention guide notes that healthcare providers may select psychological treatments such as behavioural activation, problem-solving therapy, problem management plus, group support psychotherapy, cognitive-behavioural therapy or interpersonal psychotherapy as first-line therapy (49). Group interventions based on cognitive-behavioural therapy showed the best evidence for reducing depressive symptoms among people living with HIV in a review (214). (See Annex 2.)

Table 4.

Psychological therapies for mental health and substance use conditions

Intervention	Recommended for
Behavioural activation	► Depression
Relaxation training	Depression
Problem-solving treatment	► Depression
Cognitive-behavioural therapy	 Depression Child and adolescent mental health conditions Substance use conditions Psychoses
Contingency management therapy	Substance use conditionsPsychoses
Family counselling or therapy	Depression
Interpersonal therapy	Depression
Motivational interviewing and motivational enhancement therapy	 Substance use conditions Child and adolescent mental and behavioural health
Family-oriented treatment approaches, including parenting skills	 Depression Anxiety Traumatic stress
Common elements treatment approach	 Depression Anxiety Traumatic stress Substance use conditions

Source: mhGAP intervention guide for mental, neurological and substance use disorders in non-specialized health settings. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016.

Neurocognitive conditions

HIV infection is associated with an array of neurocognitive conditions (HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders), including asymptomatic neurocognitive impairment, mild neurocognitive disorder and HIV-associated dementia. Neurocognitive effects of HIV can affect people across the life course. Among children living with HIV, 10–50% who receive antiretroviral therapy experience cognitive deficits. In settings where infants do not receive early treatment, the risk of HIV-associated progressive encephalopathy persists (141).

HIV can exacerbate cognitive decline associated with ageing. Comorbid conditions such as metabolic syndrome, drug and alcohol dependency, co-infections (e.g. viral hepatitis C, tuberculosis, toxoplasmosis) and noncommunicable diseases (e.g. diabetes, hypertension) increase the risk of cognitive impairment (96, 141, 215).

Cognitive impairment may be associated with depression and use of medicines with strong anticholinergic side-effects (i.e., that block the action of the neurotransmitter acetylcholine) (216).

Assessment and management of cognitive impairment in people living with HIV should be integrated into routine HIV clinical visits (215). (See Annex 3 for screening information and tools.) The management of HIV-associated cognitive impairment begins with initiating antiretroviral therapy or optimizing the antiretroviral therapy regimen for people already on treatment. Recommended strategies include reducing use of alcohol and drugs, managing depression and stress, treating co-occurring medical conditions, encouraging participation in cognitively stimulating activities, and cognitive remediation (142). The WHO Integrated care for older people guidelines propose evidence-based recommendations for health care professionals to prevent, slow or reverse declines in the physical and mental capacities of older people (217).

The *mhGAP* intervention guide outlines the assessment and management of dementia, which should be incorporated into routine HIV clinical visits (49). Psychosocial interventions for neurocognitive conditions include:

- Psychoeducation, which can be carried out in home visits by trained nurses, peers or community health volunteers.
- Encouraging caregivers to conduct interventions to improve cognitive functioning.
- Promoting independence, functioning and mobility.
- Providing carers with support.
- Managing behavioural and psychological symptoms and cognitive functioning.
- Identifying and treating underlying health problems, including HIV.
- Identifying and modifying factors that lead to behavioural problems (e.g. if going outside alone results in the person getting lost, ensure the person is accompanied or that exits lead to safe spaces).
- Adapting the environment to create safety for the person.
- > Providing regular information to orient the person to time, date and names of people.
- Using newspapers, radio and television to orient the person to current events and to stimulate memories.
- Using clear verbal communication and short sentences, and listening carefully to the person.
- Keeping routines simple and surroundings familiar.
Substance use conditions

Effective, accessible harm reduction, treatment of substance use conditions and interventions for people who use drugs or with harmful use of alcohol may reduce the risk of acquiring HIV and significantly improve outcomes.

Treatment of substance use conditions (e.g. opioid substitution therapy) is associated with an increase in HIV treatment coverage, adherence and retention in HIV care. People on methadone or buprenorphine opioid substitution therapy reduce their use of heroin and other drugs, and have lower mortality rates, fewer medical complications, lower rates of HIV and viral hepatitis transmission, decreased involvement in criminal activities, and improved social and occupational functioning, health and well-being (*52*).

Management of substance use conditions is rarely integrated into HIV and tuberculosis services and care. One of the main challenges in low-resource settings is a lack of programmes for harm reduction and treatment of substance use conditions.

- Core evidence-based treatment, pharmacological and psychosocial interventions can be integrated into HIV services (49). Interventions may include:
 - Screening, brief interventions and referral to treatment.
 - Harm reduction services for people who inject drugs (in particular, needle and syringe programmes and opioid substitution therapy).
 - Management of acute substance intoxication and substance withdrawal.
 - Management of substance-induced mental health conditions (e.g. psychosis, depression).
 - Psychosocially assisted opioid substitution therapy with methadone or buprenorphine.
 - Pharmacological management of other substance dependence.
 - Management and relapse prevention of conditions due to use of other substances (e.g. alcohol, psychostimulants, cannabis, benzodiazepine).
 - Prevention, identification and management of substance overdose (including use of naloxone for opioid overdose).
 - Recovery management and after-care.
- Psychosocial interventions may include:
 - Cognitive-behavioural therapy.
 - Contingency management.
 - Motivational interviewing and motivational enhancement therapy.
 - Family-oriented treatment approaches.
 - Community-based approaches (e.g. mutual-help groups, peer support).

Primary health-care services can provide basic interventions such as screening, brief interventions and referral to treatment, and establish clear links with specialized services for referral.

Good practices include engagement of communities, peer support networks, and trained peers working in treatment services to provide specific interventions aimed at identifying and engaging clients and keeping them on substance use treatment.

In some settings, observed or supervised injection facilities can prevent complications, overdose, and sharing of syringes, needles and other paraphernalia, thus contributing to harm reduction (218). These services could be scaled up in locations with high HIV prevalence.

UNODC and WHO provide an overview of treatment settings and modalities in *International standards for the treatment of drug use disorders (52)*.

Harm reduction for people who inject drugs

The comprehensive package of harm reduction interventions for people who inject drugs includes the following:

- Needle and syringe programmes.
- Opioid substitution therapy and other evidence-based drug treatments.
- HIV testing services.
- Antiretroviral therapy.
- Prevention, diagnosis and treatment of sexually transmitted infections.
- Distribution of male and female condoms.
- ► Targeted information, education and communication.
- Prevention, vaccination, diagnosis and treatment of viral hepatitis.
- Prevention, diagnosis and treatment of tuberculosis.
- Community distribution of naloxone for the prevention of overdose deaths.

Pharmacological interventions

Pharmacological treatments for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions can be integrated with HIV services using the *mhGap intervention guide* (49). General principles include:

- Consider the short- and long-term side-effects of the medicine, efficacy of previous treatment, and drug-drug and drug-disease interactions.
- Consult the national formulary or the WHO formulary as needed.
- Explain the risks and benefits of treatment, potential side-effects, duration of treatment, and importance of treatment adherence.
- Exercise caution when using medication for older people, people with chronic disease (including HIV), pregnant or breastfeeding women, and children and adolescents.
- Central nervous system diseases caused by HIV infection can lead to sensitivity to psychotropic medicines such as antidepressants, anti-anxiety medicines, stimulants, antipsychotics and mood stabilizers—use their lower doses and consult a specialist as needed (219).

Psychopharmacological management of neurocognitive conditions should be done in conjunction with psychosocial interventions. Antipsychotic medicines may be used with caution in people with dementia, starting at the lowest effective dose, if there is a risk to the person or their caregivers (49).

For moderate to severe depression, antidepressants may be used as first-line treatment (e.g. selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, tricyclic antidepressants). Providers should keep in mind possible adverse effects, the ability to deliver treatment (e.g. expertise, treatment availability), and individual preferences (49).

Some antiretroviral medicines commonly prescribed to treat HIV can cause neuropsychiatric side-effects. Efavirenz has been associated with central nervous system toxicity (e.g. dizziness, insomnia, abnormal dreams), anxiety, depressive symptoms, confusion and suicidal behaviour. Risk factors include baseline or pervious depression and other mental health conditions (60, 220, 221). Efavirenz 400 mg is better tolerated than standard-dose efavirenz (62). Interactions may occur between antiretroviral and psychotropic medicines, affecting the metabolism of both (222, 223). The 2021 WHO consolidated guidelines recommend dolutegravir-based regimens as a way to avoid the more frequent neuropsychiatric side-effects associated with efavirenz (169).

Table 5 lists the interactions between selected antiretroviral and commonly used medicines for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions. Providers must monitor side-effects and be aware that modified doses of psychopharmacological therapies or substitution of antiretroviral medicines may be required. For a detailed assessment of drug interactions, see Web Annex J of the Updated recommendations on first-line and second-line antiretroviral regimens and post-exposure prophylaxis and recommendations on early infant diagnosis of HIV: interim guidelines or HIV drug interactions (222).

Table 5.

Interactions between antiretroviral medicines and commonly used medicines for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions^{a,b,c}

Antiretrovirals	Antipsychotics ^d	Antidepressants®	Mood stabilizers and anticonvulsants ^f	Opioid substitution therapy ⁹	Other ^h
Tenofovir disoproxil fumarate			Lithium		
Lamivudine			Lithium		
Emtricitabine					
Dolutegravir			Carbamazepine Valproic acid		St John's wort
Efavirenz 400	Haloperidol Risperidone Pimozide ⁱ	Bupropion Citalopram Clomipramine Escitalopram Imipramine Mirtazapine Sertraline Trazodone Venlafaxine	Carbamazepine Valproic acid	Buprenorphine Methadone	St John's wort
Abacavir			Carbamazepine	Buprenorphine Methadone	
Zidovudine	Fluphenazine		Carbamazepine Valproic acid	Methadone	
Raltegravir			Carbamazepine Valproic acid		St John's wort

Antiretrovirals	Antipsychotics ^d	Antidepressants®	Mood stabilizers and anticonvulsants ^f	Opioid substitution therapy ^g	Other ^h
Atazanavir	Fluphenazine Haloperidol Pimozide ⁱ Risperidone	Amitriptyline Bupropion Citalopram Clomipramine Doxepin Escitalopram Fluoxetine Imipramine Mirtazapine Nortriptyline Paroxetine Sertraline Trazodone Venlafaxine	Carbamazepine Gabapentin Lithium Valproic acid	Buprenorphine Methadone	St John's wort
Lopinavir	Fluphenazine Haloperidol Pimozide ⁱ Risperidone	Amitriptyline Bupropion Citalopram Clomipramine Doxepin Escitalopram Fluoxetine Imipramine Mirtazapine Nortriptyline Paroxetine Sertraline Trazadone Venlafaxine	Carbamazepine Gabapentin Lithium Valproic acid	Buprenorphine Methadone	St John's wort

^a Medicines with potential interactions are shown; if not shown, no interaction is expected. For more information, see the sources below.

no interaction expected.

interaction likely—should not be co-administered.

potential interaction that may require close monitoring and alteration of dose or timing.

weak potential interaction.

^c The purpose of this table is to show drug-drug interactions of commonly used medicines in some countries. The inclusion of a specific medicine in this table does not necessarily indicate it is included in the WHO essential psychotropic medicines list or recommended in WHO mhGAP guidance for treatment of depression and psychosis.

^d Antipsychotics: fluphenazine, haloperidol, pimozide, risperidone.

^e Antidepressants: amitriptyline, bupropion, citalopram, clomipramine, doxepin, escitalopram, fluoxetine, imipramine, mirtazapine, nortriptyline, paroxetine, sertraline, trazodone, venlafaxine.

 $^{\rm f}$ Mood stabilizers and selected anticonvulsants: carbamazepine, gabapentin, lithium, valproic acid.

^g Opioid agonist substitution maintenance treatment: buprenorphine, methadone.

^h Other medicines not approved for treatment of depression or mental health, neurological or substance use conditions: St John's wort.

ⁱ These medicines compete for or inhibit the CYP3A4 isoform of cytochrome P450, elevating pimozide levels.

Sources:

Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations: 2016 update. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016.

Guidelines for the psychosocially assisted pharmacological treatment of opioid dependence. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009.

Web annex J: table of drug interactions with antiretroviral drugs In: Updated recommendations on first-line and second-line antiretroviral regimens and postexposure prophylaxis and recommendations on early infant diagnosis of HIV: interim guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018.

HIV drug interactions. Liverpool: University of Liverpool (https://www.hiv-druginteractions.org/checker).

Considerations for integrated services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions

Attaining universal health coverage, including high-quality services and financial protection for all, is Target 3.8 of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). Prevention, treatment and care for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions must be integrated into accessible, effective, affordable services in which the rights and dignity of everyone are respected (50, 224).

Models of integrated services

Integration of services and care provides the opportunity for human rights-based, gendersensitive, age-specific, equitable, person-centred prevention, treatment and care for multiple conditions. Integrated services facilitate better communication and coordination of service provision, and show efficiency and positive impact on health outcomes, wellbeing and quality of life (5).

Many integration models exist for different local contexts and health systems. Integration can occur at various stages of clinical care and prevention, including promotion, prevention, screening and early detection of conditions, counselling for behavioural risk factors, and management of existing conditions (50, 127).

Strong linkages between services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, harm reduction, HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care, and relevant support systems (e.g. services for survivors of intimate partner and other forms of violence, education, housing, social services, legal services and justice) should be established and maintained.

HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care services can be integrated into specialized or primary health-care services for mental health or substance use conditions. Likewise, services for mental health, harm reduction and substance use can be integrated into HIV services.

Figure 2.

Models of integrated services

Integration models for HIV, mental health, harm reduction, and substance use services



Source: Adapted from Chuah FLH, Haldane VE, Cervero-Liceras F, et al. Interventions and approaches to integrating HIV and mental health services: a systematic review. Health Policy Plan. 2017;32(suppl. 4):iv27-iv47.

It is important that integrated services meet the needs of people from key and vulnerable populations. These could include psychosocial support and screening for mental health conditions in HIV mobile outreach services and integration of mental health services into services for sexual and gender-based violence.

The mhGAP operations manual (50) and the International standards for the treatment of drug use disorders (52) provide guidelines for adaptation of treatment approaches for particular contexts and population needs.

Figure 1 shows the three levels of integrated care: integration at the health system level (level 3); integration across organizations or facilities or professional networks (level 2); and clinical integration through one-stop co-located services and care coordination using a care manager (level 1). The lower levels are nested within and interact with higher levels of integration. Each level of integration requires distinct but related interventions and activities. Ideally, there is synergy, interaction and coordination of integration activities within and between levels (127).

Integration by resource level

The balanced service and care provision model for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions informs the level of services that can be delivered in different resource contexts, including community, outpatient and inpatient services (8, 225). HIV programmes must assess the level of human and financial resources available to complement and integrate with services and resources for people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and drug use.

Integrated services potentially increase the efficiency and decrease the cost of delivering multiple interventions for care or prevention. A majority of studies of integration (e.g. of HIV into one-stop primary health-care services) show that it is feasible and cost-effective, although more nuanced studies and research on the cost-effectiveness of integrating HIV, mental health and substance dependence services are required (*181, 226–230*). These studies should be context-specific and examine the feasibility of integration. Mental health interventions that can be integrated into community platforms or primary health care are cost-effective to implement, including group support. Group support psychotherapy used to treat depression in people living with HIV was more cost-effective to US\$ 13 using group support psychotherapy and US\$ 26 using group education sessions (*126*).

Building capacity among community-based and primary health-care service providers, with proper supervisory structures, can expand the coverage of psychological and pharmacological interventions for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and drug use (83). Psychosocial support and low-intensity psychological interventions such as the Thinking Healthy programme (see Annex 2) can be delivered effectively by trained and supervised lay health workers or peers in settings where mental health-care providers are scarce (175, 202, 231). The Mental Health Integration Programme case study in Annex 4 demonstrates examples of specific activities and roles of a collaborative care team providing integrated care in South Africa.

Table 6 shows the key activities for mental health and substance use services based on resources available.

Table 6.

Matching services for mental health conditions to resource settings

Community (provided across relevant sectors)	Primary health care (provided by general primary care workers)	Secondary health care (provided in general hospitals)	Tertiary health care (provided by mental health specialized services)
Low-resource settings			
 Basic opportunities for occupation, employment and social inclusion Basic community interventions to promote understanding of mental health Interventions to reduce stigma and promote help- seeking Range of community- level suicide prevention programmes (e.g. reduce access to pesticides, responsible reporting by local media, school-based interventions) Early childhood and parenting intervention programmes Basic school-based mental health programmes Promotion of self-care interventionss Integration of mental health into community-based rehabilitation and inclusive development programmes Home-based care to promote treatment adherence Activating social networks 	 Case identification Basic evidence-based psychosocial interventions Basic evidence-based pharmacological interventions Basic referral pathways to secondary care mhGAP interventions 	 Training, support and supervision of primary care staff Outpatient clinics Acute inpatient care in general hospitals Basic referral pathways to tertiary care 	 Improve quality of care in psychiatric hospitals Initiate move of mental health inpatient services from psychiatric hospitals to general hospitals Initiate closure of long-stay institutions and develop alternative community settings Establish means of licensing all practitioners treating people with mental health conditions, including non-formal care facilities Range of evidence-based psychological treatments Ensure compliance with relevant human rights conventions Initiate consultation and liaison services in collaboration with other medical departments and improve physical health care of people in mental health services
Medium-resource settings			1
 Community services as provided in low-resource settings Coordinated opportunities for occupation, employment and social inclusion Coordinated community interventions to promote understanding of mental health Coordinated interventions to reduce stigma and promote help-seeking City- and district-wide coordination of integrated mental health plans Attention to mental health in policies across all sectors 	 Primary health-care services as provided in low-resource settings Equitable geographical coverage for mental health integrated into primary health care Coordinated, collaborative care across service delivery platforms Comprehensive mental health training for general health-care staff 	 Secondary health-care services as provided in low-resource settings Multidisciplinary mobile community mental health teams for people with severe mental health conditions Integration of mental health care with other secondary health care 	 Tertiary health-care services as provided in low-resource settings Consolidate move of mental health inpatient services from psychiatric hospitals to general hospitals Basic range of targeted specialized services (e.g. children and young people, older adults, forensic settings) Consolidate consultation and liaison services

Community (provided across relevant sectors)	Primary health care (provided by general primary care workers)	Secondary health care (provided in general hospitals)	Tertiary health care (provided by mental health specialized services)
 Range of independent and supported accommodation for people with long-term mental health conditions Substance use prevention programmes Range of services for homeless people with mental health or substance use conditions Community-based rehabilitation for people with psychosocial disabilities 			
 High-resource settings Community services as provided in low-resource settings Intensive opportunities for occupation, employment and social inclusion Intensive community interventions to promote understanding of mental health Intensive interventions to reduce stigma and promote help-seeking Full range of independent and supported accommodation for people with long-term mental health conditions Range of evidence-based services in schools, colleges, workplaces and other community platforms Intensive substance use prevention programmes Intensive childhood and parenting intervention programmes (e.g. life skills training) Intensive community- level suicide prevention programmes (e.g. reduce access to means of self-harm, media training, school-based 	 Primary health-care services as provided in low-resource settings Full geographical coverage of mental health care integrated in primary health care Collaborative care model with specialists supporting primary health care practitioners mhGAP interventions 	 Secondary health-care services as provided in low-resource settings Full range of evidence-based psychosocial interventions delivered by trained experts Full range of evidence-based pharmacological interventions available 	 Tertiary health-care services as provided in low-resource settings Complete move of mental health inpatient services from psychiatric hospitals to general hospitals Full range of targeted specialist services (e.g. early intervention for psychosis, children and young people, older adults, addiction, forensic settings)

Sources:

The Lancet Commission on global mental health and sustainable development. Lancet. 2018;392(10 157):1553–1598. Thornicroft G, Tansella M. The balanced care model for global mental health. Psychol Med. 2013;43(4):849–863.

Integrated programmes, systems and service delivery

Integrating programmes, systems, interventions and services requires leadership and shared commitment by policy-makers, funders, managers and implementers of HIV, mental health, primary health-care, harm reduction and other relevant programmes, service providers, managers, civil society and communities. Their collaboration must ensure provision of evidence-informed, human rights-based integrated or linked peoplecentred, needs-responsive, local context-responsive, quality comprehensive services, including prevention, detection, diagnosis and timely treatment, care and support; supportive policy, legislative, budgetary and organizational enabling environments; joint programme planning, resourcing and implementation; integrated health information and other data systems; and joint monitoring, evaluation and accountability systems.

In all these efforts, the full participation of affected communities, people living with HIV, people with mental health conditions, people who use drugs or with substance use conditions, and others is critical for accountability, advocacy, awareness raising, demand creation, direct service delivery and support, and addressing stigma and discrimination (50, 52, 120, 128, 232–234).

The activities outlined in this section can be applied to people across the life course, to different models or levels of integration, and to integration of services and programmes for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions into HIV services and programmes, and vice versa.

Planning

Integration begins with planning for mobilization of resources, systems and people to ensure delivery of quality integrated or linked services, care and support at the local, regional and country levels. Such planning should be organized around five foundational pillars (69):

- Stakeholder and community engagement to ensure their regular active participation in quality service planning, delivery and improvement, including upholding the GIPA principle.
- Onsite support of health and other service providers through clinical and programme mentoring and skills support.
- Monitoring to track delivery of quality services, care and support, and ensure accountability.
- Sharing and learning from experiences at every level of health, social, legal and other relevant services.
- Management to ensure the structures and systems are in place to support carrying out these actions and actual service delivery.
- > Planning at the country and regional levels should involve the following:
- Identify and engage in the planning processes all key stakeholders and communities, including people in need of services (e.g. people living with HIV, key populations, people who use drugs, people with harmful use of alcohol, people with mental health conditions), national and regional policy-makers, programme implementers, health-care systems and other sector managers (e.g. justice, social protection, education) (120, 235):
 - Ensure gender and age perspectives are represented. Prioritize inclusion of affected communities and people with lived experiences, including people living with HIV,

people from key populations, people who use drugs, people with mental health conditions, and people with intellectual and psychosocial disabilities.

- Facilitate working relationships between, and identify focal points in, departments and ministries responsible for programmes and services for HIV, harm reduction, noncommunicable diseases, mental health and substance use conditions, and social, justice and legal services. Formalize partnerships with written work agreements.
- Specify decision-makers to commit resources and specify resource-sharing arrangements.
- Identify targeted regions for implementation of integrated programmes, services, care and interventions.
- Determine the goals, functions and resources of the integrated programmes, service delivery and support:
 - Share, increase or retain resources for HIV, mental health, harm reduction, and other relevant services and support.
 - Establish mechanisms for joint planning, programming and implementation.
 - Establish responsibilities and management structures to ensure processes of integration operationalize principles of quality services, care and support.
- Conduct joint situational analyses to assess current gaps and needs for integrated programmes, services, care and support with the engagement of communities (50).

Planning at the local level should involve the following:

- Determine the levels and modalities of integration feasible for the programme and the setting.
- Identify specific programmes, communities and facilities where integration will occur, and how it will be implemented and scaled up.
- Determine resource and systems capacity, direction and modality of integration (into HIV care, mental health or other services, or both).
- Determine whether additional service delivery resources are needed for programme monitoring and evaluation, clinical mentoring, coaching and supervision, or whether existing community and facility resources (e.g. lay providers, peer workers, professional clinicians) can be equipped to deliver services.

Preparation

At this stage, key stakeholders execute the plans that prepare for implementation of integrated services, care and support, including establishing systems, processes and standards. Preparation at the country and regional levels should involve the following:

- Establish technical working groups with clear terms of reference and broad representation, ensuring involvement of affected communities, including people with mental health conditions, people living with HIV, adolescents and young adults, key populations and people who use drugs.
- Create an enabling environment for integration:
 - Address discriminatory legal frameworks that prevent access to quality respectful services, care and support.
 - Establish or improve supply chains and their management for medicines and other commodities essential for the management of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions within HIV programmes, interventions, services and care.

- Establish or improve supply chains and their management for medicines and other commodities essential for HIV testing, treatment and care within mental health and neurological care and services, harm reduction programmes, and care for substance use conditions.
- Specify resource mobilization for sustained support of integrated programmes, delivery of services, interventions and support.
- Facilitate linkages and working relationships between communities and health, social justice, education and other sectors, programmes and service providers.
- Establish protocols for referrals between health service delivery settings and to and from non-health services, especially social, legal, violence prevention and survivor services.
- Prepare policies, strategic plans, programme implementation plans, clinical guidelines and protocols for integration of HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use services, care and support, including at the community level.
- > Establish programme, performance and activity monitoring indicators.
- ▶ Introduce minimum standards for quality services and care for all service and care users, with specific standards for adolescents (68, 69).
- Facilitate linkages and working relationships between the mental health, noncommunicable diseases, HIV or national AIDS control programme, and primary health care (or analogous) divisions or departments in the ministry or department of health.
- > Develop plans to monitor and evaluate implementation and scale-up of integration.

Preparation at the local level should include the following:

- Implement policies and strategic and implementation plans.
- Ensure HIV, mental health and other programme implementers and service providers together with communities, including people living with HIV, people with mental health conditions, key populations, people who use drugs, adolescents, ageing and older people and other key groups are involved in determining ways to integrate the services and care interventions to be offered within (among others) HIV care clinics and other HIV service providing settings, settings providing services for the prevention of vertical transmission of HIV, community- or home-based care and support services, and spiritual or traditional healing systems.
- Map strategies to integrate mental health, neurological and substance use services in the context of differentiated service delivery and care.
- > Determine which providers should be engaged for which services and interventions.
- Depending on the local context, train HIV service providers, HIV counsellors, HIV treatment adherence and other support providers, community health workers, and primary health-care and other providers to screen, diagnose and deliver psychosocial or pharmacological interventions, appropriate to their roles and skills.
- Train peer educators in mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, HIV services and care basics.
- Train mental health and neurology specialists (psychiatrists, neurologists, specialists in addiction medicine, psychiatric nurses, psychologists) and social workers in HIV prevention, treatment, care, risk assessment, drug interactions, and central nervous system effects of HIV.

- Engage and build capacity of traditional and faith healers and representatives of faithbased organizations in the principles of integrated services, care and support, and involve them in collaborative and community-based and community-led services, care and support approaches (236).
- Build capacity of HIV service providers to work with people with intellectual and psychosocial disabilities; to run inclusive and accessible services, to develop accessible materials, to provide comprehensive HIV prevention services, and to ensure integration of sexual and reproductive health and rights services for women with disabilities.
- Create enabling environments within communities by highlighting opportunities to promote mental health; identifying local mental health needs; and building on available resources and opportunities to deliver mental health activities, programmes and interventions in the community (121).
- Ensure all providers are aware of and sensitive to people's experiences of social exclusion and discrimination, and how these may be expressed in the local context.

Provision and implementation

At the country and regional levels, clinical guidelines and protocols respective of integrated service, care and support delivery should be developed and provided.

At the local level, the following should be provided and implemented:

- Raise awareness among clients and health facility- and community-based workers of the importance of integrating, linking and co-locating services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (50, 128).
- Provide a package of information, counselling, diagnostic, treatment and care services that fulfils the needs of key populations, adolescents, ageing and older people, and people from other vulnerable groups (68).
- Deliver collaborative co-training of service managers and providers, implement tasksharing activities, sustain ongoing supervision, implement guidelines for referral to services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, and implement service quality monitoring (49, 128).
- Deliver competency-based training of health facility-based and other service providers to provide quality, effective, rights-based, non-discriminatory and non-judgemental services to people living with HIV, people living with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, key populations, ageing and older people, adolescents, and people from other vulnerable groups (68).
- Co-locate services for HIV, mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and harm reduction where appropriate and feasible.
- Deliver evidence-based interventions and services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions in facility- and community-based HIV care and service delivery settings.
- Deliver HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care interventions in community mental health settings.
- Deploy community health workers, other community workers, traditional and faith healers, and peers for awareness-raising, service demand generation, psychosocial support, screening and brief intervention, and delivery of low-intensity psychological interventions when skilled supervisors are available.

- Deploy peers for community outreach to people who inject drugs for linkages to harm reduction services and substance dependence treatment (52).
- Implement a stepped care approach to services that provide a pathway to more intensive services.
- Link people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and their carers to HIV awareness campaigns and HIV education and treatment literacy programmes (50).

At the individual level, the following should be implemented:

- Address stigma related to HIV, mental health and substance use conditions and use of drugs with group and individual counselling.
- Ensure adolescents, young people, and people from other vulnerable groups are knowledgeable about their own health, including mental health, and know where and when to seek services (68).
- Provide self-help resources to support management and self-monitoring of mental health and substance use (237).
- Provide educational information about mental health, HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care, substance use and harm reduction.
- Address health-care providers' HIV and mental health related stigma through information, education, skills-building and policy and practice changes (115).
- Provide social support through direct services or linkage to care.

Monitoring, evaluation and learning

For monitoring and evaluation at the country and regional levels, the following should be in place:

- Policies, plans and guidelines that specify ways to integrate programmes, services and interventions, and mechanisms and systems for monitoring and evaluation of their implementation.
- Established budgetary lines for integrated programmes and services for HIV, mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, and harm reduction.
- Integrated health information and other data systems and streamlined indicators for measuring access to and uptake of integrated or linked HIV, mental health, substance use conditions, and harm reduction services.
- Functional working groups focusing on integrated policies, programmes and service delivery, supporting and monitoring their implementation.

At the local level, the following should be carried out:

- Record the number or percentage of people living with HIV who access and uptake services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and harm reduction.
- Record the number or percentage of health facilities with plans for, or involvement of community health and outreach workers in, activities to increase use of services by key populations, adolescents, ageing and older people, and people from other vulnerable groups.

- Record the number or percentage of people receiving mental health services or services for substance use conditions who receive HIV prevention (including pre-exposure prophylaxis), testing services, treatment, care and viral load monitoring.
- Record the number and proportion of people with mental health or substance use conditions living with HIV.
- Record the number and proportion of people living with HIV with estimated or reported mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.
- Document pathways to services and care for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions for people living with HIV, and pathways to HIV care for people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.

Monitoring and assessment at the individual level involves measuring satisfaction with services, quality of life, symptom severity, and met needs for care. This could be led by programme implementers, service delivery managers and affected communities.

Life-course considerations for integrated services and interventions

One in four women, including women living with HIV, experience depressive and anxiety symptoms during and after pregnancy. Perinatal mental health conditions increase the risk of poor health outcomes for women and their children and are associated with low retention in HIV care. Antenatal services provide opportunities to integrate mental health and HIV services for reduction of vertical transmission of HIV and good-quality care for pregnant women. HIV, mental health and substance use services should link pregnant women to HIV combination prevention options when they are identified as high risk for HIV (*3, 238–241*).

The first 1000 days of life constitute a critical period for brain development. Poverty, malnutrition and trauma during this period can affect the potential for the child's healthy growth, cognition and mental development. Good nutrition is critical as part of a broader approach of nurturing care.

Quality primary education, a nurturing home environment and supportive parenting facilitate mental and psychosocial wellness and cognitive development in childhood. For infants and young children living with HIV, providing access to HIV treatment and care, and equipping parents with skills and practical and financial support to provide sensitive and responsive parenting and create stimulating environments are particularly important (242–244).

Social connectedness in families, at school, with peers and within the community can mitigate some of the threats to mental health and well-being that accumulate during adolescence. Good mental health provides the foundation for strengthening agency, especially among adolescent girls and young women, and reducing risky sexual behaviours and other risks and vulnerabilities. Provision of school-based prevention and comprehensive sexuality education, behaviour change programmes and HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis can further support risk reduction.

Psychosocial interventions that focus on developing adolescents' problem-solving, social and emotional skills have been effective in improving mental health and reducing the occurrence of emotional and behavioural problems. This effect is especially strong when interventions are accompanied by other activities that address family, school and community contextual factors. These interventions provide foundational skills for healthy behaviours and reduce risky behaviours such as violence, bullying, and use of tobacco, alcohol and drugs. Engaging young people in community activism appears to be beneficial. Community-based peer support interventions for adolescents living with HIV can improve linkages to care and adherence (198, 245, 246).

Social and gender norms influence behavioural factors that disproportionately place adolescent girls and young women at risk for HIV. Age-disparate sex, multiple partnerships, sexual exploitation, early sexual debut, child and forced marriage, and transactional sex drive HIV incidence. Social and health-care providers in HIV and mental health settings trained to enquire about these issues can facilitate linkages to school-based prevention, social and behavioural change communication programmes, and medical interventions such as pre-exposure prophylaxis. Keeping girls in school shows mental health benefits and risk reduction for HIV (199, 247).

Engaging men of all ages in HIV prevention, treatment and care remains a challenge. Men access, use and receive the benefits of HIV prevention, testing and treatment interventions less than women. Targeted strategies to increase HIV testing among men are a step towards ending the AIDS epidemic. A more comprehensive reframing of men's health includes changing how health systems interact with and engage men, and recognizing that men's health-care needs are largely underserved, resulting in poorer health outcomes. Gendered social norms yield unhealthy behaviours early in life. Intervening in adolescence produces benefits now, across the life course and for future generations (*162, 248–250*).

For all adults, healthy diet and exercise help to maintain good health and contribute to emotional and cognitive health and well-being. Access to mental health services and care in the workplace and community can help prevent disability, prolonged time out of work, and poor functioning in the family. Initiation and maintenance of HIV treatment in the context of quality primary care services for people living with HIV can help sustain health and well-being. Beyond the health-care sector, poverty initiatives and protective laws and policies can facilitate access to care, food, income and other resources that help sustain well-being. Social and community engagement can support health, well-being and quality of life (90, 251).

In older adults, preserving mental activity through continued learning, working, exercise and maintenance of health supports mental health and psychosocial wellness. Ageing people living with HIV are at higher risk of developing noncommunicable diseases, particularly cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and depression. Prevention, screening, treatment and care services for these should be integrated into HIV services to improve HIV and health outcomes, longevity, well-being and quality of life (*18, 35*).

Task-sharing for delivery of integrated services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions

Human resources for provision of services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions are insufficient in most parts of the world, but they are particularly scarce in regions with the highest HIV prevalence. Globally, only 7.1% of people with past-year substance use conditions received adequate treatment, decreasing to 1% in low- and middle-income countries.

Evidence-based interventions can be delivered through task-sharing—the rational redistribution of health-care tasks to health workers with shorter training. A variety of providers, including lay health workers, peer counsellors and community health workers, can deliver interventions and services for common mental health, neurological and substance use conditions, including cognitive-behavioural therapy, interpersonal psychotherapy and problem-solving therapy (49, 122, 124, 126, 252–266). See Annex 2 for evidence-based intervention manuals and Annex 3 for case studies of integrated services and care.

Task-sharing for delivery of quality antiretroviral therapy

WHO recommends the following for all adults, adolescents and children living with HIV (169):

- Trained and supervised lay providers can distribute antiretroviral therapy (strong recommendation, low-certainty evidence).
- Trained non-physician clinicians, midwives and nurses can initiate first-line antiretroviral therapy (strong recommendation, moderate-certainty evidence).
- ► Trained non-physician clinicians, midwives and nurses can maintain antiretroviral therapy (strong recommendation, moderate-certainty evidence).
- Trained and supervised community health workers can dispense antiretroviral therapy between regular clinical visits (strong recommendation, moderate-certainty evidence).

Task-sharing core competencies for providing services for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions

The following competencies are recommended for all providers of mental health, neurological and substance use condition services, including community, lay and peer health workers, non-specialist clinicians and non-prescribing clinicians (267, 268):

- Screening and identification:
- Demonstrates awareness of common signs and symptoms.
- Recognizes the potential for risk to self and others.
- ► Demonstrates basic knowledge of causes of conditions.
- ▶ Provides patients and community members with awareness or education.
- Demonstrates cultural competence.
- Formal diagnosis and referral:
- Demonstrates knowledge of when to refer to the next level of care.
- > Demonstrates knowledge of providers of specialized care within the community.
- Treatment and care:
- Supports patients and families during treatment and care.
- Identifies and assists patients and families to overcome barriers to successful treatment and recovery (e.g. adherence, stigma, finance, accessibility, social support).
- Initiates and participates in community-based and community-led treatment, care and prevention programmes.
- Demonstrates knowledge of and identifies available treatment and care systems and resources in the community.
- Promotes mental health literacy and raises awareness of and engages in activities that minimize the impact of stigma and discrimination.
- Communicates to the public about mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and drug use.
- Monitors treatment adherence and retention and side-effects of medical treatment.
- Practises person-centred interactions with people who need services (e.g. communication, relationship-building).
- Protects vulnerable people and identifies vulnerabilities such as threats to human rights.

.....

Digital HIV and mental health tools

Digital interventions for health are increasingly important tools for extending the reach of health systems and can be leveraged as part of integrated approaches to improve reach of and adherence to services and data collection. The COVID-19 pandemic has led to increased use of digital tools and social media for mental health and psychosocial support. A rapid increase in the use of mobile devices in low- and middle-income countries, where facility-based and specialized services may be less accessible, further underlines the potential for using digital technology as part of integrated services for mental health, psychosocial support and HIV (*269*).

WHO has published HIV apps for easy reference and access to guidelines, policy guidance and resources (270, 271). Mental health apps from all sources number more than 10 000. They include crisis text messaging, cognitive-behavioural therapy presented in game form, online training, and capacity-building resources for community-based providers. The *mhGAP intervention guide* 2.0 app provides access free of charge to comprehensive information for diagnosis and treatment of multiple mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (49).

The following digital tools have been used for mental health and psychosocial support or care, although not all have been rigorously evaluated (271–273):

- Social networking sites with mental health content.
- Personal health trackers enabling people to track their goals, behaviours and emotional state.
- Mental health apps and games.
- Meditation and mental wellness apps.
- > Online support forums for mental health and substance use conditions.
- Online information and education.
- > Data systems to improve and manage service delivery.
- Digital assessment, including rapid assessment tools (e.g. use of algorithms to track risk of suicide or mental health conditions using personal smartphone data or short questionnaires).
- Human, computer and self-guided therapies, including chatbots basic counselling and information.
- Virtual training and clinical decision support.

Considerations for monitoring and evaluation of integrated service delivery and care models

The desired outcome of integrated services and care for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions is optimal person-centred and needs-based management of each condition and improvement of associated social stressors, including stigma and discrimination.

Monitoring and evaluation can occur at several levels, using existing global mechanisms such as SDGs 3.3, 3.4, 3.5 and 3.8, Global AIDS Monitoring, the Global Mental Health Assessment Tool, universal health coverage targets and indicators, and locally designed monitoring and evaluation frameworks.

Resources for monitoring and reporting progress towards global goals and targets using existing indicators and frameworks include the following:

- ▶ WHO Mental health action plan 2013–2030 (67).
- Global AIDS progress reporting, including country-level reporting, under the Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS (4).¹
- Global Information System on Alcohol and Health, used to monitor health trends related to alcohol consumption and associated risks (274, 275).
- NCD Global Monitoring Framework, which enables tracking of progress towards prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases (276).
- Annex of the world drug report (277) and UNODC data (278), which inform monitoring and evaluation.
- Global Health Observatory for broad categories of data, including data to monitor progress towards SDG health target 3.5 (279–281).
- WHO Consolidated strategic information guidelines for HIV in the health sector, which identifies 10 global indicators and 50 national indicators for monitoring and evaluating the health sector response to HIV (282).
- mhGAP operations manual monitoring and evaluation framework for clinical implementation that can be applied at the national, regional or facility levels (50).

Table 7 Gives some examples of targets and indicators.

¹ The Global AIDS progress reporting indicators are being updated in line with the 2025 Global AIDS targets and the commitments of the 2021 Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS: Ending Inequalities and Getting on Track to End AIDS by 2030.

Table 7

Targets and indicators for monitoring and evaluation of integrated care models

	Target	Indicator
Planning	 Establish operations team that includes community leadership to oversee integration, planning and implementation of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions interventions 	 Operations team exists, with roles assigned and multiple stakeholders represented Total number of team meetings per year
	 Conduct situational analysis 	 Completed situation analysis indicates needs and resources at district and facility levels
	 Prepare operations plan and budget for integrated services and care 	 Services and care for mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and psychosocial support are integrated into district health plan and approved by government
		 Budget is available that specifies financial, human and physical resources required to integrate mental health and psychosocial support, substance use and HIV services, and care in the district
Building capacity and enhancing readiness of health system	 Train HIV or primary health-care workforce in mhGAP 	 Number of trainers and supervisors who participated in mhGAP training of trainers and supervisors Proportion of non-specialist health-care providers trained in mhGAP Number of community workers trained and
	 Train mental health-care workforce in HIV treatment and care 	 meeting competency standards in mhGAP Proportion of mental health or non-specialist providers trained in HIV care and treatment
	 Train specified health- care workforce to deliver non-judgemental and destigmatizing care for key populations and people with mental health and substance use conditions 	 Number of trainers, supervisors and facility managers trained in non-judgemental and destigmatizing care Proportion of providers trained in non-judgemental and destigmatizing care Number of providers demonstrating capacity to provide non-judgemental and destigmatizing care
Provide treatment and care	 Integrate mhGAP into HIV care settings 	 Percentage of people treated for HIV who received care for mental health or substance use conditions

Additional tools to assess and map health facility-based treatment of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions can be integrated into a broader monitoring and evaluation framework, such as (283, 284):

- Integrated tools and interventions to measure the burden of mental health conditions among people living with HIV and key populations, and the prevalence and incidence of HIV among people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.
- Integration of standardized indicators for measuring implementation and results.
- Integration of data collection and monitoring systems.

Research gaps

To optimize approaches to and delivery of evidence-informed comprehensive integrated HIV, mental health, neurological and substance use services, more research is needed to address the following knowledge gaps:

- Strengthen the evidence base for different models of HIV and mental health service integration in low- and middle-income countries, especially for adolescents and young people who have low use of health services but are at high risk of mental health conditions and HIV.
- > Strengthen evidence on the effect of mental health interventions on HIV outcomes.
- Study the delivery of integrated HIV and mental health services among different population groups, especially women, key populations, adolescents and young people, ageing people, and people with disabilities, to document the impact on their HIV and health outcomes and their well-being of integrated delivery models.
- Evaluate the cost and cost-effectiveness of different models of integrated services for HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions.
- Build the evidence base for integrating care for severe mental health conditions into HIV service delivery platforms and identify the best settings for managing these and other medical comorbidities.
- Explore how mental health can be supported in the context of differentiated service delivery.
- Develop research to expand the evidence base on models of supervision for task sharing.
- Design studies to assess the impact of policies and community mobilization on supporting the human rights of people with mental health conditions and HIV.
- Design studies to assess the impact of criminalization and decriminalization of key populations on mental health conditions, drug use, harmful use of alcohol, access to HIV services and care, and access to psychosocial support.
- Strengthen the evidence base for stigma reduction interventions for people living with HIV, including intersectional stigma interventions and policy interventions, and understand the drivers of intersectional stigma.
- Expand and enrich the evidence base through use of multiple research methods, including qualitative research methods to capture lived experience and user-centred design of services and community-led support.
- Expand implementation research on the most appropriate providers, settings and implementation strategies to address harmful use of alcohol and treatment and care for substance use conditions in low-resource settings.
- Expand the knowledge base on prevention of mental health, neurological and substance use conditions and promotion of well-being for people living with HIV across the life course.

- Assess how interventions that reduce the impact of social determinants and inequalities of poor health affect substance use conditions, mental health and HIV outcomes.
- Expand the set of validated screening tools for neurocognitive disorders and mental health conditions in people living with, at risk of and affected by HIV.
- Establish clear guidance for assessment of neurocognitive impairment in diverse cultural and care contexts.

Annexes

Annex 1. Selected resources to support integration of HIV and mental health and substance use care and treatment

Global instruments, strategies and plans

The 2030 goal to achieve universal health coverage calls for "individuals and communities [to] receive the health services they need without suffering financial hardship". It calls for integrated services, reoriented with strengthened coordination, that focus on individual and community needs and are provided in the most appropriate settings.

Consistent with these goals, the bold ambition to end the AIDS epidemic leads with a vision of person-centred, rights-based services, accompanied by social transformation that enables all people to live with civil, cultural, economic, political, social, sexual and reproductive rights.

Integration of policies, interventions and services provides a route to achieve SDG targets 3.3 (ending the epidemics of AIDS and tuberculosis, 3.4 (reducing premature mortality from noncommunicable diseases and promoting mental health and well-being), and 3.5 (strengthening the prevention and treatment of substance abuse) by 2030 in the context of universal health coverage (target 3.8).

The following instruments, strategies and plans support the need for high-quality integrated programmes and services relevant to all people across the life course:

- UNAIDS 2016–2021 strategy: on the Fast-Track to end AIDS. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2015 (http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/ documents/2015/UNAIDS_PCB37_15-18).
- Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. New York: United Nations; 2015 (https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/post2015/ transformingourworld/publication).
- A/HRC/29/33. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 2015 (https://www.ohchr.org/en/issues/health/ pages/srrighthealthindex.aspx).
- Universal health coverage fact sheet. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/universal-health-coverage-(uhc)).
- Global accelerated action for the health of adolescents (AA-HA!): guidance to support country implementation. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://www.who. int/publications-detail-redirect/9789241512343)
- The global strategy for women's, children's and adolescents' health (2016–2030). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://www.who.int/life-course/partners/ global-strategy/globalstrategyreport2016-2030-lowres.pdf).

HIV and AIDS

- End inequalities. End AIDS. Global AIDS strategy 2021–2026. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2021 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/ documents/2021/2021-2026-global-AIDS-strategy).
- Agenda for zero discrimination in health-care settings. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2017 (https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_ asset/2017ZeroDiscriminationHealthCare.pdf).
- A/Res/70/266. Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS: on the Fast Track to accelerating the fight against HIV and to ending the AIDS epidemic by 2030. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 2016 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/ documents/2016/2016-political-declaration-HIV-AIDS).
- A/75/L.95. Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS: ending inequalities and getting on track to end AIDS by 2030. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 2021 (https:// www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2021/2021_political-declaration-on-hiv-andaids).
- Thirteenth general programme of work 2019–2023. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/about/what-we-do/thirteenth-generalprogramme-of-work-2019---2023).
- Global health sector strategy on HIV 2016–2021: towards ending AIDS Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/246178/ WHO-HIV-2016.05-eng.pdf?sequence=1).

Mental health and human rights

- A/HRC/34/32. Mental health and human rights: report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. New York: Human Rights Council; 2018 (http:// undocs.org/A/HRC/34/32).
- The right to mental health. New York: Office of the United Nations Commissioner for Human Rights (https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Health/Pages/RightToMentalHealth. aspx).
- Convention on the rights of people with disabilities (CRPD). New York: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (https://www.un.org/development/desa/ disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities.html).
- Comprehensive Mental Health Action Plan 2013–2030. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240031029).
- QualityRights materials for training, guidance and transformation. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-qualityrightsguidance-and-training-tools).
- Global action plan on the public health response to dementia 2017–2025. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/globalaction-plan-on-the-public-health-response-to-dementia-2017---2025).
- The digital mental health revolution: Transforming care through innovation and scale-up. Roland J, Lawrance E, Insel T, Christensen H. Doha, Qatar: World Innovation Summit for Health; 2020 (https://2020.wish.org.qa/app/uploads/2020/09/IMPJ7849-03-Digital-Mental-Health-WISH2020-201103-WEB.pdf).

Substance use

- A/RES/S-30/L.1. Our joint commitment to effectively addressing and countering the world drug problem. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 2016 (https:// undocs.org/A/RES/S-30/1).
- Ministerial declaration on strengthening our actions at the national, regional and international levels to accelerate the implementation of our joint commitments to address and counter the world drug problem. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2019 (https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/2019/ Ministerial_Declaration.pdf).
- International drug control conventions. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/commissions/CND/conventions.html).
- WHA71/41 Rev.2. Progress report by the Director-General to the Seventy-first World Health Assembly on the public health dimension of the world drug problem (decision WHA70(18) (2017)). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (http://apps.who.int/gb/ ebwha/pdf_files/WHA71/A71_41Rev2-en.pdf).
- A70/29. Report by the Secretariat to the Seventieth World Health Assembly. Public health dimension of the world drug problem. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (http://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA70/A70_29-en.pdf).
- Global strategy to reduce the harmful use of alcohol. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241599931).
- The SAFER initiative: a world free from alcohol related harm. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/initiatives/SAFER)

Cost and cost–effectiveness

- Chisholm D, Johansson KA, Raykar N, et al. Universal health coverage for mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: an extended cost-effectiveness analysis.
 In: Patel V, Chisholm D, Dua T, et al., editors. Mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: disease control priorities, third edition. Washington, DC: World Bank; 2016.
- Chisholm D, Sweeny K, Sheehan P, et al. Scaling-up treatment of depression and anxiety: a global return on investment analysis. Lancet Psychiatry. 2016;3(5):415–424.
- Mental, neurological, and substance use disorders. Seattle, WA: Disease Control Priorities (http://dcp-3.org/mentalhealth).
- Levin C, Chisholm D. Cost-effectiveness and affordability of interventions, policies, and platforms for the prevention and treatment of mental, neurological, and substance use disorders. In: Patel V, Chisholm D, Dua T, et al., editors. Mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: disease control priorities, third edition. Washington, DC: World Bank; 2016.
- Nakimuli-Mpungu E, Musisi S, Wamala K, et al. Effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of group support psychotherapy delivered by trained lay health workers for depression treatment among people with HIV in Uganda: a cluster-randomised trial. Lancet Glob Health. 2020;8(3):e387–e398.

Annex 2. Selected guidelines, intervention guides and other resources for the prevention and treatment of HIV and mental health, neurological and substance use conditions

HIV-related guidelines and resources

Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, testing, treatment, service delivery and monitoring: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240031593).

Improving men's uptake of HIV testing and linkage to services: policy brief. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/339620).

Updated recommendations on HIV prevention, infant diagnosis, antiretroviral initiation and monitoring. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789240022232).

Updated recommendations on service delivery for the treatment and care of people living with HIV. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240023581).

2020 global AIDS update: seizing the moment—tackling entrenched inequalities to end epidemics. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (https://www.unaids. org/en/resources/documents/2020/global-aids-report).

Preventing HIV through safe voluntary medical male circumcision for adolescent boys and men in generalized HIV epidemics: recommendations and key considerations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/978-92-4-000854-0).

Adolescent-friendly health services for adolescents living with HIV: from theory to practice. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/adolescent-friendly-health-services-for-adolescents-living-with-hiv).

Communities at the centre: defending rights, breaking barriers, reaching people with HIV services. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019 (https://www.unaids. org/en/resources/documents/2019/2019-global-AIDS-update).

Consolidated guidelines on HIV testing services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/978-92-4-155058-1).

Providing contraceptive services in the context of HIV treatment programmes: HIV treatment and reproductive health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://apps. who.int/iris/handle/10665/325859).

Maintaining and improving quality of care within HIV clinical services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/325857).

Update of recommendations on first- and second-line antiretroviral regimens. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/325892/ WHO-CDS-HIV-19.15-eng.pdf). Key considerations for differentiated antiretroviral therapy delivery for specific populations: children, adolescents, pregnant and breastfeeding women and key populations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/258506).

WHO implementation tool for pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) of HIV infection. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/255890).

Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection: recommendations for a public health approach, 2nd edition. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/208825).

Consolidated strategic information guidelines for HIV in the health sector. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015.

Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/128048/9789241507431_eng.pdf?sequence=1).

AIDS Free toolkit. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/tools/aids-free-toolkit).

General intervention resources for mental health and substance use conditions

mhGAP intervention guide for mental, neurological and substance use disorders in non-specialized health settings: version 2.0. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241549790).

QualityRights materials for training, guidance and transformation. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-qualityrights-guidance-and-training-tools).

mhGAP community toolkit: field test version. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/the-mhgap-community-toolkit-field-test-version).

WHO QualityRights self-help recovery tool for mental health and well-being. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-qualityrights-self-help-tool).

WHO guideline: recommendations on digital interventions for health system strengthening. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789241550505).

mhGAP operations manual. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.who. int/publications/i/item/mhgap-operations-manual).

mhGAP training manuals for the mhGAP intervention guide for mental, neurological and substance use disorders in non-specialized health settings, version 2.0 (for field testing). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/259161).

WHO QualityRights tool kit: assessing and improving quality and human rights in mental health and social care facilities. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (https://apps.who. int/iris/handle/10665/70927).

Living with the times: a mental health and psychosocial support toolkit for older adults during the COVID-19 pandemic. Geneva: Inter Agency Standing Committee; 2021 (https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/iasc-reference-group-mental-health-and-psychosocial-support-emergency-settings/living-times-mental-health-and-psychosocial-support-toolkit-older-adults-during-covid-19-pandemic).

Substance use conditions

Health, rights and drugs: harm reduction, decriminalization and zero discrimination for people who use drugs. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019 (https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/JC2954_UNAIDS_drugs_report_2019_en.pdf).

Education sector responses to the use of alcohol, tobacco and drugs. Paris: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization; 2017 (https://www. unodc.org/documents/drug-prevention-and-treatment/UNODC_UNESCO_WHO_ GoodPolicyAndPracticeInHealthEducation.pdf).

Addressing the specific needs of women who inject drugs: practical guide for service providers on gender-responsive HIV services. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2016 (https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/2016/Addressing_the_specific_needs_of_women_who_inject_drugs_Practical_guide_for_service_providers_on_gender-responsive_HIV_services.pdf).

International standards for the treatment of drug use disorders: revised edition incorporating results of field-testing. Geneva: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/international-standards-for-the-treatment-of-drug-use-disorders).

Treatment and care for people with drug use disorders in contact with the criminal justice system: alternatives to conviction or punishment. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.unodc.org/documents/UNODC_WHO_Alternatives_to_Conviction_or_Punishment_2018.pdf).

International standards for the prevention of drug use. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and World Health Organization (https://www.unodc.org/documents/prevention/standards_180412.pdf).

Implementing comprehensive HIV and HCV programmes with people who inject drugs: practical guidance for collaborative interventions. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, International Network of People Who Use Drugs, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, United Nations Development Programme, United Nations Population Fund, World Health Organization, and United States Agency for International Development; 2017 (https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/hiv-aids/new/practical-guidance-for-Collaborative-interventions.html).

HIV and young people who inject drugs. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-HIV-2015.10-eng).

Guidelines on community management of opioid overdose. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/ handle/10665/137462/9789241548816_eng.pdf?sequence=1).

Guidelines for the identification and management of substance use and alcohol and other substance use disorders in pregnancy. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/107130/9789241548731_eng. pdf;jsessionid=55A4BFE00B525DFBF8D403C6139B29D5?sequence=1).

Self-help strategies for cutting down or stopping substance use: a guide. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/44322).

The Alcohol, Smoking, Substance Involvement Screening Test (ASSIST). Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2010/9789241599382_eng. pdf?ua=1).

The ASSIST-linked brief intervention for hazardous and harmful substance use: manual for use in primary care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2010/9789241599399_eng.pdf?ua=1).

Guidelines for the psychosocially assisted pharmacological treatment of opioid dependence. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241547543).

Resources for substance use disorders. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/gho/substance_abuse/en/).

Support for mental health and neurological conditions

Basic psychosocial skills: a guide for COVID-19 responders. Geneva: Inter-Agency Standing Committee; 2020 (https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/iasc-reference-group-mental-health-and-psychosocial-support-emergency-settings/iasc-guidance-basic-psychosocial-skills-guide-covid-19-responders).

Trauma-informed approach: improving care for people living with HIV curriculum trainer's manual. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration; 2018 (http://nasmhpd.org/sites/default/files/NCTIC_TIA_TrainersManual_HIV%20Final2.pdf).

Doing what matters in times of stress. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240003927).

Group interpersonal therapy (IPT) for depression. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-MSD-MER-16.4).

Group problem management plus (group PM+): group psychological help for adults impaired by distress in communities exposed to adversity. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240008106).

Problem management plus (PM+): individual psychological help for adults impaired by distress in communities exposed to adversity. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/206417).

Thinking healthy: a manual for psychosocial management of perinatal depression. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/152936).

Neurological disorders: public health challenges. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2006 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/43605).

Suicide prevention

Suicide worldwide in 2019: global health estimates. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240026643).

LIVE LIFE: an implementation guide for suicide prevention in countries. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240026629).

Preventing suicide: a community engagement toolkit. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/272860).

Preventing suicide: a global imperative. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/131056).

Preventing suicide in jails and prisons. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/43678/9789241595506_eng.pdf?sequence=1).

Preventing suicide: a resource for media professionals, update 2017. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/258814).

Preventing suicide: a resource for filmmakers and others working on stage and screen. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/preventingsuicide-a-resource-for-filmmakers-and-others-working-on-stage-and-screen).

Annex 3. Structured clinical interviews, screening and measurement-based care

Structured clinical interviews are the gold standard for accurately diagnosing mental health and substance use conditions (285). They have traditionally been used for research purposes, often implemented by non-clinicians trained in their administration. Increasingly, clinicians see the value of using these interviews in routine clinical work.

The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) (286) is a short structured diagnostic interview, developed jointly by psychiatrists and clinicians in Europe and the United States of America for the Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (DSM) IV and the International classification of diseases (ICD) 10th revision psychiatric disorders.

With an administration time of approximately 15 minutes, the MINI was designed to meet the need for a short but accurate structured psychiatric interview for multicentre clinical trials and epidemiology studies and to be used as a first step in outcome tracking in non-research clinical settings (287).

The Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5 (SCID-5) is a structured diagnostic interview for making DSM-5 diagnoses (288). SCID-5 is organized into diagnostic modules. Users can assess mood disorders, psychotic disorders, substance use disorders, anxiety disorders, obsessive–compulsive and related disorders, eating disorders, somatic symptom disorders, some sleep disorders, externalizing disorders, and trauma- and stressor-related disorders. Published versions are available for clinicians (SCID-CV) and for clinical trials (SCID-CT).

The WHO World Mental Health Composite International Diagnostic Interview (WHO WMH-CIDI) is a diagnostic interview that can be administered by trained lay interviewers. It integrates diagnostic criteria of the ICD and the DSM classification systems. It has previously been used for epidemiological and other cross-cultural studies (289).

Symptom-based screening tools

These tools permit providers to quantify symptoms of mental health and substance use conditions to monitor and track symptoms reliably over time (290). Screening should take place only when clinical services are available to provide clinical assessment to verify a diagnosis and to provide any needed care.

Results of screening tools are most meaningful when the assessments have been validated in the populations screened. Several screening assessments are available with strong to very strong evidence for validation in diverse contexts (291), including among people living with HIV (292–294).

Depression and Anxiety: The Physician Health Questionnaire—9 Items (PHQ-9) (295), the Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale (EPDS) (296), and the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale-Depression (HADS-D) (297) can be administered in primary health care or HIV care settings to assist in measurement-based care for depression.

HADS is notable for its exclusion of somatic symptoms of depression and anxiety, making it useful for assessment of people with medical conditions. The Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale—Anxiety (HADS-A) is a subscale of HADS that assesses anxiety symptoms.

The Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (CES-D10D) (298) and the 10-item short form (CES-D-10) (299) can also be used as screening tools for depression.

Alcohol Use: The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) is a 10-item screening questionnaire used to identify people with harmful or hazardous alcohol use (300).

Substance use, including alcohol, drugs and tobacco: The Alcohol, Smoking and Substance Involvement Screening Test (ASSIST) is an 8-item questionnaire administered in 5–10 minutes that determines a risk score for specific substances and is used to initiate a conversation with people about substance use (51).

HIV-Associated Neurocognitive Disorder: The International HIV Dementia Scale (IHDS) is a brief screening tool for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorder that assesses motor speed, psychomotor speed and memory (301). This was developed for use in lowand middle-income countries, but a recent review suggests it has not been validated adequately for many African settings (142). NeuroScreen, a mobile app-based tool from the United States that has been piloted in South Africa, may be promising for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorder screening in diverse settings (142, 302–304).

Annex 4. Examples of integrated care resources

Collaborative Care Model for managing mental health conditions in primary care

The Collaborative Care Model is an evidence-based approach that leverages task-sharing and a team of providers to deliver person-centred treatment for common mental health conditions such as depression and anxiety in primary health-care settings (184).

The model has five components. All are compatible with HIV care settings:

- The primary health-care or HIV care team provides medical care and prescribes medication for mental health treatment when needed.
- A trained behavioural care manager supports adherence, delivers psychological interventions (e.g. motivational interviewing, behavioural activation, problem-solving therapy), coordinates management of mental health medicines when needed in consultation with a mental health specialist, and maintains contact with the person over the course of the treatment.
- Measurement-based care involves use of an assessment tool such as the PHQ-9 to measure symptoms at each encounter.
- An electronic registry is used to track outcomes.
- A mental health specialist provides guidance to the care manager via regularly scheduled reviews of cases and may on occasion consult directly with patients when there is no improvement. The specialist may be local or remote, depending on local human resources.

The Collaborative Care Model has been used successfully to manage mental health conditions and noncommunicable diseases (305). It can be implemented in low- and middle-income countries (233). It has been shown to be acceptable to people living with HIV in settings where it has been tested (185).

Mental Health Integration Programme

The Mental Health Integration Programme is an evidence-based scale-up of an integrated care package for common mental health conditions in South Africa that applies the Collaborative Care Model for stepped-care management of mental health in primary health care for people living with HIV (235). The programme demonstrates how roles can be assigned and capacity built for integrated care delivery.

Facility-based primary health-care nurses are at the core of the model as case managers. They are trained in adult primary care and enhanced adult primary care mental health to assist in standardization of screening, diagnosis, treatment and referral. Primary health care nurses:

Identify people with psychosocial problems that could have an impact on adherence.

- Provide basic psychosocial support and brief advice.
- Refer people within the stepped collaborative care system according to severity
 of symptoms to a facility-based lay counsellor trained to provide psychosocial and
 expanded adherence counselling; a physician for initiation of mental health medicine;
 or a mental health specialist or outpatient department for further assessment and
 medical or psychological treatment.
- Monitor progress and response at follow-up visits and refer people within the collaborative care model as needed.

Facility-based lay counsellors provide:

- Onsite psychoeducation on psychosocial problems such as depression that may interfere with adherence.
- Referral services to people with common chronic conditions for expanded adherence counselling, helping people to understand the importance of taking their medicines, possible side-effects, and any difficulties they may have with adherence.
- Referral services for individual and group psychosocial counselling over a number of sessions to address key psychosocial problems (e.g. poverty, stigma, interpersonal conflict) that may trigger or maintain depressive symptoms and interfere with adherence.

Lay counsellors can consult with people aged 18 years and older. They do not provide counselling for people with severe mental health conditions or suicidal tendencies, couples, or survivors of trauma such as rape and other crimes.

Registered psychological counsellors are based at the subdistrict level and are under the supervision of the district psychologist. They provide:

- On-site individual supervision of lay counsellors.
- Group supervision and emotional support to lay counsellors.
- Individual counselling for people with trauma or complex cases that cannot be managed by lay counsellors.

District primary health-care physicians diagnose mental disorders, prescribe mental health medicines, monitor responses and titrate doses, and review complex or severe cases.

Community health workers conduct home visits and facilitate tracing of people not adhering to treatment and returning them to care, community case detection and referral.

Interactive group counselling for women living with HIV on perinatal depression and disclosure

Pregnant women living with HIV attending hospital-based antenatal clinics in Dar es Salaam, United Republic of Tanzania were invited to participate in a study of a group psychosocial intervention using a problem-solving therapy approach. The women assigned to the experimental psychosocial intervention received a structured group counselling intervention over six weekly sessions. The group counselling intervention was delivered by a nurse midwife. Sessions addressed challenges in living with HIV, information on vertical transmission of HIV and prevention approaches, support systems, safer sex behaviours, the impact of HIV on health, and discussions on disclosure to partners, family and friends (174). Women in the control intervention received the available pre- and post-test voluntary counselling and testing. Women in the group counselling intervention showed a small reduction in the level of depressive symptoms and reported a higher rate of overall personal satisfaction with the response to their disclosure. There were no differences in rates of disclosure.

SEEK-GSP

The Social, Emotional and Economic Empowerment through Knowledge of Group Support Psychotherapy (SEEK-GSP) programme aims to narrow the treatment gap for depression among men and women living with HIV. Group support psychotherapy treats depression by enhancing emotional and social support, ability to practise positive coping skills, and income-generating skills (*306*).

Primary health-care workers in rural health centres are trained. They then train lay health workers to identify people with depression and treat them through eight village-based weekly group support psychotherapy sessions lasting two to three hours.

The programme has been successfully scaled up and integrated into HIV care in rural communities in three northern districts of Uganda. Unlike previous studies of group psychotherapies for depression, there was a high level of engagement, with 80% of participants completing all eight sessions.

Evaluation of the programme shows that group support psychotherapy:

- Is effective in the treatment of mild to moderate depression. Almost all participants achieve remission within 6 months and remain free from depression 12 months later, with a greater effect observed among males than females.
- Reduces post-traumatic stress symptoms, alcohol use and HIV-related stigma, and improves social support, self-esteem, antiretroviral therapy adherence and viral load suppression.
- Is more cost-effective than group HIV education.

Let's Talk

Let's Talk is a 14-week intervention offered in a support group format to adolescents aged 13 years and over and their primary caregivers (307). The programme features a structured approach with a consistent pattern of activities delivered in two-hour sessions, including an opening ritual, discussion of home practice from the previous session, and three to five core interactive exercises. Sessions close with a reflective discussion on lessons learned, a home practice assignment, a closing ritual, and a lottery draw as a continued incentive to participation.

The programme, developed in South Africa, aims to build HIV knowledge and behavioural skills in tandem with support for caregiver and adolescent mental health, stronger relationships and improved parenting practices.

Key findings of the pilot study included the following (308):

- Adolescents exhibited higher levels of HIV transmission knowledge, condom knowledge, and self-efficacy to negotiate condom use.
- Adolescents demonstrated lower levels of depression and anxiety.
- Adolescents reported greater connectedness to their caregivers and increased communication with their caregivers about healthy sexuality.

- Caregivers' HIV transmission knowledge improved.
- Caregivers reported lower levels of depression and anxiety.
- Adolescents reported improved ability to cope and express emotions, solve problems and effectively communicate. They described improved relationships with caregivers, including receiving fewer punitive responses from caregivers.

READY+

The Resilient, Empowered Adolescents and Young People (READY+) model, implemented across Eswatini, Mozambique, the United Republic of Tanzania and Zimbabwe, focuses on creating a conducive environment for treatment adherence and psychosocial support for adolescents and young people living with HIV, including interventions at different levels: the individual, the home, the community and the facility (309).

The programme increases access to holistic care and support, including sexual and reproductive health and rights and mental health.

At the heart of the interventions are Community Adolescent Treatment Supporters (CATS), who provide information, counselling and psychosocial support to other children, adolescents and young people living with HIV through home visits, presence at HIV clinics, and support groups and m-health services.

Mental health is promoted through counselling led by CATS and trained support group leaders and through adolescent-friendly services at clinics. Mental health is routinely assessed. People at risk of mental health conditions are linked to services for further assessment, diagnosis and treatment. Support for ongoing counselling, treatment and adherence at home and the clinic is provided.

Friendship Bench

The Friendship Bench is an evidence-based intervention developed in Zimbabwe to expand access to mental health care. The Friendship Bench aims to enhance mental well-being and improve quality of life through the use of problem-solving therapy delivered by trained lay health workers, focusing on people with common mental health conditions such as anxiety and depression. The intervention uses a cognitive-behavioural therapy-based approach. The lay health workers are known as "grandmothers"—trained community volunteers who offer counselling on wooden benches within the grounds of a clinic in a discrete area (310, 311).

The Friendship Bench is implemented in primary care. About 80% of clients are people living with HIV, many of whom report symptoms of common mental health conditions and post-traumatic stress disorder. Problem-solving therapy delivered by Friendship Bench lay health workers reduces symptoms of common mental health conditions. Young adults receiving the intervention perceive improvements in their adherence to care and greater acceptance of HIV status.

A Youth Friendship Bench (YouFB) project builds on the same basic concepts but centres on the needs of people aged 16–19 years. It engages counsellors known as "buddies" who are university students. YouFB delivers interventions in schools, other community settings and clinics. Its services are intended to reach adolescents at high risk for mental health conditions (e.g. pregnant youth, young offenders).

Annex 5. Stigma reduction for people living with HIV and people with mental health conditions

Social stigma manifests at multiple levels for people with HIV, key populations, people with mental health conditions, and people from other vulnerable groups. Stigma may come from intrapersonal, interpersonal, community, organizational or structural levels (*312, 313*). Strategies to reduce stigma may be most effective when they target these different levels, although the largest evidence base for stigma reduction strategies targets the intrapersonal and interpersonal levels. These strategies include education about the stigmatized population delivered in a variety of formats, contact with people with lived experience of the condition (e.g. HIV, drug use, mental health condition), coping or skills acquisition, social support, drama and problem-solving.

Table 8.

Intervention	approaches	for stiama	a reduction
11110110111011	approactios	ior sugnic	reaction

Level of stigma	Intervention focus and strategies		
Intrapersonal (self-stigma)	 Self-help Counselling Treatment of stigmatized condition 		
Interpersonal	 Enhance care and social support 		
Community	 Reduce stigmatizing attitudes and behaviours in the community through education, awareness-raising, social marketing, contact, advocacy, and working with media to reduce perpetuation of stigmatizing attitudes 		
Organizational, institutional	 Institute training programmes and institutional policies 		
Governmental, structural level	 Establish and enforce legal, policy and rights-based structures 		

The Global Partnership for Action to Eliminate all Forms of HIV-related Stigma and Discrimination, established in 2018, commits to take action on HIV-related stigma and discrimination across six settings: health care, education, the workplace, legal and justice systems, communities and families, and emergency and humanitarian settings (*314*).
Promising strategies for stigma reduction in health-care settings include the following (115, 315, 316):

- Providing information about the condition, related stigma and its effects.
- Equipping providers with skills, such as cultural competency to work with people from the stigmatized group.
- Encouraging participatory learning for health providers and clients (possibly together) to actively participate in an intervention.
- Encouraging members of a stigmatized group to participate in the delivery of an intervention to change attitudes among health-care providers (i.e. increased empathy, reduced stereotypical thinking).
- Empowering people's coping mechanisms to overcome stigma in health-care settings.
- Changing policies that discriminate, providing clinical materials, and restructuring facilities.
- Involving people living with HIV, people with mental health conditions, people who use drugs, and people with drug or alcohol dependence in service planning to sensitize health facilities to their needs.

Activities aimed at improving community attitudes towards people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (e.g. anti-stigma campaigns) may be considered for implementation. These activities should be planned and implemented with the involvement of service users, carers and the wider community and should include direct and positive social contact with people with mental health, neurological and substance use conditions (*317*).

References

- 1 WHO global strategy on people-centred and integrated health services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/155002).
- 2 Sixty-ninth World Health Assembly. Framework on integrated, people-centred health services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA69/A69_39-en.pdf).
- 3 End inequalities. End AIDS. Global AIDS strategy 2021–2026. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2021 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2021/2021-2026global-AIDS-strategy).
- 4 A/75/L.95. Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS: ending inequalities and getting on track to end AIDS by 2030. New York: United Nations General Assembly; 2021 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2021/2021_political-declaration-on-hiv-and-aids).
- 5 Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations: 2016 update. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/2 46200/9789241511124-eng.pdf?sequence=8).
- 6 Operations manual for the delivery of HIV prevention, care and treatment at primary health centres in high-prevalence, resource-constrained settings. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/44015/9789241597432_eng.pdf).
- 7 Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection: recommendations for a public health approach, 2nd edition. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/208825).
- 8 Patel V, Shekhar SS, Lund C, et al. The Lancet Commission on global mental health and sustainable development. Lancet. 2018:392(10 157):1553–1598.
- 9 Guidelines on mental health promotive and preventive interventions for adolescents. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/guidelines-on-mental-healthpromotive-and-preventive-interventions-for-adolescents).
- 10 Yotebieng M, Brazier E, Addison D, et al. Research priorities to inform "Treat All" policy implementation for people living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa: a consensus statement from the International Epidemiology Databases to Evaluate AIDS (IeDEA). J Int AIDS Soc. 2019;22(1):e25218.
- 11 UNAIDS/PCB (43)/CRP2. Thematic segment: mental health and HIV/AIDS—promoting human rights, an integrated and person-centred approach to improving ART Adherence, well-being and quality of life. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS Programme Coordinating Board; 11–13 December 2018.
- 12 Ayuso-Mateos JL, Montanes F, Lastra I, et al. HIV infection in psychiatric patients: an unlinked anonymous study. Br J Psychiatry. 1997;170:181–185.
- 13 Beckford Jarrett S, De La Haye W, Miller Z, et al. High prevalence of psychiatric and substance use disorders among persons seeking treatment for HIV and other STIs in Jamaica: a short report. AIDS Care. 2018;30(5):604–608.
- 14 Bing EG, Burnam MA, Longshore D, et al. Psychiatric disorders and drug use among human immunodeficiency virus-infected adults in the United States. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2001;58(8):721–728.
- 15 Collins PY, Holman A, Freeman M, Patel V. What is the relevance of mental health to HIV/AIDS care and treatment programs in developing countries? A systematic review. AIDS. 2006;20(12):1571–1582.
- 16 Duko B, Ayalew M, Ayano G. The prevalence of alcohol use disorders among people living with HIV/ AIDS: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy. 2019;14(1):52.

- 17 Kinyanda E, Hoskins S, Nakku J, et al. Prevalence and risk factors of major depressive disorder in HIV/AIDS as seen in semi-urban Entebbe district, Uganda. BMC Psychiatry. 2011;11:205.
- 18 Patel P, Rose CE, Collins PY, et al. Noncommunicable diseases among HIV-infected persons in low-income and middle-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. AIDS. 2018;32(suppl. 1):S5–S20.
- 19 Remien RH, Stirratt MJ, Nguyen N, et al. Mental health and HIV/AIDS: the need for an integrated response. AIDS. 2019;33(9):1411–1420.
- 20 Shadloo B, Amin-Esmaeili M, Motevalian A, et al. Psychiatric disorders among people living with HIV/ AIDS in Iran: prevalence, severity, service utilization and unmet mental health needs. J Psychosom Res. 2018;110:24–31.
- 21 Cook JA, Burke-Miller JK, Steigman PJ, et al. Prevalence, comorbidity, and correlates of psychiatric and substance use disorders and associations with HIV risk behaviors in a multisite cohort of women living with HIV. AIDS Behav. 2018;22(10):3141–3154.
- 22 Hartzler B, Dombrowski JC, Crane HM, et al. Prevalence and predictors of substance use disorders among HIV care enrollees in the United States. AIDS Behav. 2017;21(4):1138–1148.
- 23 GBD results tool. Seattle, WA: Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (http://ghdx.healthdata.org/ gbd-results-tool).
- 24 Vreeman RC, McCoy BM, Lee S. Mental health challenges among adolescents living with HIV. J Int AIDS Soc. 2017;20(Suppl. 3):21 497.
- 25 Ruffieux Y, Lemsalu L, Aebi-Popp K, et al. Mortality from suicide among people living with HIV and the general Swiss population: 1988–2017. J Int AIDS Soc. 2019;22(8):e25339-e.
- 26 Brown LE, Majeed I, Mu W, et al. Suicide risk among persons living with HIV. AIDS Care. 2020;3:1-7.
- 27 Pelton M, Ciarletta M, Wisnousky H, et al. Rates and risk factors for suicidal ideation, suicide attempts and suicide deaths in persons with HIV: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gen Psychiatry. 2021;34:e100247.
- 28 Plöderl M, Tremblay P. Mental health of sexual minorities: a systematic review. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2015;27(5):367–385.
- 29 Fazel S, Hayes AJ, Bartellas K, et al. Mental health of prisoners: prevalence, adverse outcomes, and interventions. Lancet Psychiatry. 2016;3(9):871–881.
- 30 Information sheet: mental health and prisons.. Geneva: World Health Organization and International Committee of the Red Cross (https://www.who.int/mental_health/policy/mh_in_prison.pdf).
- 31 Ream GL. What's unique about lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) youth and young adult suicides? Findings From the National Violent Death Reporting System. J Adolesc Health. 2019;64(5):602– 607.
- 32 National survey on LGBTQ youth mental health 2020. West Hollywood, CA: The Trevor Project; 2020 (https://www.thetrevorproject.org/survey-2020/?section=Suicide-Mental-Health).
- 33 AIDSinfo 2020. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (http://aidsinfo.unaids.org/).
- 34 Beck EJ, Stelzle D, Mallouris C, Mahy M, Ghys P. Global and regional trends of people living with HIV aged 50 and over: estimates and projections for 2000–2020. PLoS One. 2018;13(11):e0207005.
- 35 Althoff KN, Smit M, Reiss P, Justice AC. HIV and ageing: improving quantity and quality of life. Curr Opin HIV AIDS. 2016;11(5):527–536.
- 36 Nakimuli-Mpungu E, Musisi S, Smith CM, et al. Mental health interventions for persons living with HIV in low- and middle-income countries: a systematic review. J Int AIDS Soc. 2021;24(S2):e25722.
- 37 Remien RH, Patel V, Chibanda D, Abass MA. Integrating mental health into HIV prevention and care: a call to action. J Int AIDS Soc. 2021;24(S2):e25748.
- 38 Collins PY, Velloza J, Concepcion T, et al. Intervening for HIV prevention and mental health: a review of global literature. J Int AIDS Soc. 2021;24(S2):e25710.

- 39 Chisholm D, Johansson KA, Raykar N, et al. Universal health coverage for mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: an extended cost-effectiveness analysis. In: Patel V, Chisholm D, Dua T, et al., editors. Mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: disease control priorities, third edition. Washington, DC: World Bank; 2016.
- 40 Pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) for people who inject drugs: community voices on pros, cons, and concerns. London: International Network of People who Use Drugs (https://www.inpud.net/en/pages/pre-exposure-prophylaxis-people-who-inject-drugs-community-voices-pros-cons-and-concerns).
- 41 UNAIDS/PCB(47)/2028. Mental health and HIV. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS Programme Coordinating Board; 15–18 December 2020.
- 42 Policy brief: COVID-19 and the need for action on mental health. New York: United Nations; 2020 (https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/un_policy_brief-covid_and_mental_health_final.pdf).
- 43 Mental Health and COVID-19. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/teams/ mental-health-and-substance-use/covid-19).
- 44 Sher L. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on suicide rates. QJM. 2020;113(10):707-712.
- 45 Ahmeda MZ, Ahmed O, Aibaoa Z, et al. Epidemic of COVID-19 in China and associated psychological problems. Asian J Psychiatry. 2020;51:102092.
- 46 The impact of COVID-19 on mental, neurological and substance use services: results of a rapid assessment. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/978924012455).
- 47 World Health Assembly recommends reinforcement of measures to protect mental health during public health emergencies. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/news/item/31-05-2021-world-health-assembly-recommends-reinforcement-of-measures-to-protect-mental-health-duringpublic-health-emergencies).
- 48 Chisholm D, Sweeny K, Sheehan P, et al. Scaling-up treatment of depression and anxiety: a global return on investment analysis. Lancet Psychiatry. 2016;3(5):415–424.
- 49 mhGAP intervention guide for mental, neurological and substance use disorders in non-specialized health settings: version 2.0. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789241549790).
- 50 mhGAP operations manual. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/ item/mhgap-operations-manual).
- 51 Humeniuk R, Henry-Edwards S, Ali R, et al. The alcohol, smoking and substance involvement screening test (ASSIST): manual for use in primary care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (https://apps.who.int/ iris/handle/10665/44320).
- 52 International standards for the treatment of drug use disorders: revised edition incorporating results of fieldtesting. Geneva: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/international-standards-for-the-treatment-of-drug-use-disorders).
- 53 International standards on drug use prevention: second updated edition. Geneva: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/prevention/ prevention-standards.html).
- 54 Abdala N, White E, Toussova OV, et al. Comparing sexual risks and patterns of alcohol and drug use between injection drug users (IDUs) and non-IDUs who report sexual partnerships with IDUs in St. Petersburg, Russia. BMC Publ Health. 2010;10:676.
- 55 Guidelines for identification and management of substance use and substance use disorders in pregnancy. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241548731).
- 56 Guidelines for the psychosocially assisted pharmacological treatment of opioid dependence. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241547543).
- 57 Community management of opioid overdose. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://www.who. int/publications/i/item/9789241548816).

- 58 Education sector responses to the use of alcohol, tobacco and drugs. Paris: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization; 2017 (https://www.unodc.org/documents/drug-prevention-andtreatment/UNODC_UNESCO_WHO_GoodPolicyAndPracticeInHealthEducation.pdf).
- 59 HIV and young people who inject drugs. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://www.who.int/ publications/i/item/WHO-HIV-2015.10-eng).
- 60 Updated recommendations on first-line and second-line antiretroviral regimens and post-exposure prophylaxis and recommendations on early infant diagnosis of HIV: interim guidelines—supplement to the 2016 consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/277395).
- 61 Consolidated guidelines on HIV testing services for a changing epidemic. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-CDS-HIV-19.31).
- 62 Update of recommendations on first- and second-line antiretroviral regimens. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/325892/WHO-CDS-HIV-19.15-eng. pdf).
- 63 WHO implementation tool for pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) of HIV infection: module 3—counsellors. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/258517).
- 64 WHO implementation tool for pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) of HIV infection: module 2—community educators and advocates. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/258507).
- 65 What are integrated people-centred health services? Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/teams/integrated-health-services/clinical-services-and-systems/service-organizations-and-integration/).
- 66 WHO QualityRights tool kit: assessing and improving quality and human rights in mental health and social care facilities. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/70927).
- 67 Mental health action plan 2013–2020. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241506021).
- 68 Global standards for quality health-care services for adolescents: a guide to implement a standards-driven approach to improve the quality of health care services for adolescents. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/183935).
- 69 Quality health services: a planning guide. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/ publications/i/item/9789240011632).
- 70 UNAIDS 2016–2021 strategy: on the Fast-Track to end AIDS. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2015 (http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2015/UNAIDS_PCB37_15-18).
- 71 Policy brief: the Greater Involvement of People Living with HIV (GIPA) Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2007 (https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/jc1299-policybriefgipa_en_0.pdf).
- 72 Fast-Track commitments to end AIDS by 2030. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2016 (https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/fast-track-commitments_en.pdf).
- 73 Social determinants of health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/health-topics/ social-determinants-of-health#tab=tab_1).
- 74 Social determinants of mental health. Geneva: World Health Organization and Calouste Gulbenkian Foundation; 2014 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/112828/1/9789241506809_eng.pdf).
- 75 Logie CH, Wang Y, Lacombe-Duncan A, et al. Factors associated with sex work involvement among transgender women in Jamaica: a cross-sectional study. J Int AIDS Soc. 2017;20(1):21 422.
- 76 Kapungu C, Petroni S. Understanding and tackling the gendered drivers of poor adolescent mental health. Washington, DC: International Center for Research on Women; 2017 (https://www.icrw.org/publications/ understanding-tackling-gendered-drivers-poor-adolescent-mental-health/).

- 77 Kapungu C, Petroni S, Allen NB, et al. Gendered influences on adolescent mental health in low-income and middle-income countries: recommendations from an expert convening. Lancet Child Adolesc Health. 2018;2(2):85–86.
- 78 Addressing the specific needs of women who inject drugs: practical guide for service providers on genderresponsive HIV services. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2016 (https://www.unodc.org/ documents/hiv-aids/2016/Addressing_the_specific_needs_of_women_who_inject_drugs_Practical_guide_ for_service_providers_on_gender-responsive_HIV_services.pdf).
- 79 GBD 2019 Diseases and Injuries Collaborators. Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. Lancet. 2020;396(10 258):1204–1222.
- 80 Strategic plan to advance research on the health and well-being of sexual and gender minorities: fiscal years 2021–2025. Bethesda, MD: National Institutes of Health Sexual and Gender Minority Research Office; 2020 (https://dpcpsi.nih.gov/sites/default/files/SGMStrategicPlan_2021_2025.pdf).
- 81 Waldron EM, Burnett-Zeigler I, Wee V, et al. Mental health in women living with HIV: the unique and unmet needs. J Int Assoc Prov AIDS Care. 2021;20:2325958220985665.
- 82 Women and drugs: drug use, drug supply and their consequences. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2018 (https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/en/women-and-drugs.html).
- 83 Bundy DAP, de Silva N, Horton S, et al. Investment in child and adolescent health and development: key messages from Disease Control Priorities, 3rd Edition. Lancet. 2018;391(10 121):687–699.
- 84 Principles of adolescent substance use disorder treatment: a research-based guide—introduction. Rockville, MD: National Institute on Drug Abuse; 2020 (https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/principlesadolescent-substance-use-disorder-treatment-research-based-guide/introduction).
- 85 Suicide worldwide in 2019: global health estimates. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www. who.int/publications/i/item/9789240026643).
- 86 Aggarwal S, Patton G, Reavley N, et al. Youth self-harm in low- and middle-income countries: systematic review of the risk and protective factors. Int J Soc Psychiatry. 2017;63(4):359–375.
- 87 Giacomo Ed, Krausz M, Colmegna F, et al. Estimating the risk of attempted suicide among sexual minority youths: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA Pediatr. 2018;172(12):1145–1152.
- 88 Kessler R, Berglund P, Demler O, et al. Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey replication. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2005;62:593–602.
- 89 Global accelerated action for the health of adolescents (AA-HA!): guidance to support country implementation. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://www.who.int/publications-detailredirect/9789241512343).
- 90 Patel V, Chisholm D, Parikh R, et al. Global priorities for addressing the burden of mental, neurological, and substance use disorders. In: Patel V, Chisholm D, Dua T, et al., editors. Mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: disease control priorities, third edition. Washington, DC: World Bank; 2016.
- 91 Helping adolescents thrive toolkit: strategies to promote and protect adolescent mental health and reduce self-harm and other risk behaviours. Geneva: World Health Organization and United Nations Children's Fund; 2021 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/341344/9789240026247-eng.pdf).
- 92 HIV and adolescents: guidance for HIV testing and counselling and care for adolescents living with HIV recommendations for a public health approach and considerations for policy-makers and managers. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/94334).
- 93 Adolescent-friendly health services for adolescents living with HIV: from theory to practice. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/adolescent-friendly-health-services-foradolescents-living-with-hiv).
- 94 Health for the world's adolescents: a second chance in the second decade. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/112750).
- 95 Esteban-Cantos A, Rodríguez-Centeno J, Barruz P, et al. Epigenetic age acceleration changes 2 years after antiretroviral therapy initiation in adults with HIV: a substudy of the NEAT001/ANRS143 randomised trial. Lancet HIV. 2021;8(4):E197–E205.

- 96 Gongvatana A, Morgan EE, Iudicello JE, et al. A history of alcohol dependence augments HIV-associated neurocognitive deficits in persons aged 60 and older. J Neurovirol. 2014;20(5):505–513.
- 97 2020 global AIDS update: seizing the moment—tackling entrenched inequalities to end epidemics. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/ documents/2020/global-aids-report).
- 98 Global AIDS update 2021: confronting inequalities—lessons for pandemic responses from 40 years of AIDS. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2021 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/ documents/2021/2021-global-aids-update).
- 99 Stigma and discrimination experienced by sex workers living with HIV. Edinburgh: Global Network of Sex Work Projects; 2015 (http://www.nswp.org/sites/nswp.org/files/Stigma%20and%20Discrimination%20 Experienced%20by%20Sex%20Workers%20Living%20with%20HIV,%20NSWP%20-%20December%202015. pdf).
- 100 Argento E, Strathdee SA, Goldenberg S, et al. Violence, trauma and living with HIV: longitudinal predictors of initiating crystal methamphetamine injection among sex workers. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2017;175:198– 204.
- 101 Kinner SA, Snow K, Wirtz AL, et al. Age-specific global prevalence of hepatitis B, hepatitis C, HIV, and tuberculosis among incarcerated people: a systematic review. J Adolesc Health. 2018;62(3s):S18–S26.
- 102 Herbst JH, Jacobs ED, Finlayson TJ, et al. Estimating HIV prevalence and risk behaviors of transgender persons in the United States: a systematic review. AIDS Behav. 2008;12(1):1–17.
- 103 Poteat T, Wirtz AL, Radix A, et al. HIV risk and preventive interventions in transgender women sex workers. Lancet. 2015;385(9964):274–286.
- 104 Baral SD, Poteat T, Strömdahl S, et al. Worldwide burden of HIV in transgender women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2013;13(3):214–222.
- 105 Mutumba M, Harper GW. Mental health and support among young key populations: an ecological approach to understanding and intervention. J Int AIDS Soc. 2015;18(2 suppl. 1):19 429.
- 106 Global HIV and AIDS statistics: 2020 fact sheet. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/fact-sheet).
- 107 Addressing the specific needs of women who inject drugs: practical guide for service providers on gender-responsive HIV services. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2016 (https://www.unodc.org/documents/hiv-aids/2016/Addressing_the_specific_needs_of_women_who_inject_drugs_Practical_guide_for_service_providers_on_gender-responsive_HIV_services.pdf).
- 108 Press statement: UNAIDS calls on countries to remove discriminatory laws and enact laws that protect people from discrimination. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2019/may/20190516_IDAHOT).
- 109 UNAIDS update: women are more likely to be on HIV treatment. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2020/april/20200428_women-more-likely-to-be-on-hiv-treatment).
- 110 Reidy DE, Berke DS, Gentile B, Zeichner A. Man enough? Masculine discrepancy stress and intimate partner violence. Pers Individ Differ. 2014;68:160–164.
- 111 Dunkle KL, Decker MR. Gender-based violence and HIV: reviewing the evidence for links and causal pathways in the general population and high-risk groups. Am J Reprod Immunol. 2013;69(Suppl. 1):20–26.
- 112 Rueda S, Mitra S, Chen S, et al. Examining the associations between HIV-related stigma and health outcomes in people living with HIV/AIDS: a series of meta-analyses. BMJ Open. 2016;6(7):e011453.
- 113 Stangl AL, Earnshaw VA, Logie CH, et al. The Health Stigma and Discrimination Framework: a global, crosscutting framework to inform research, intervention development, and policy on health-related stigmas. BMC Med. 2019;17(1):31.
- 114 Turan JM, Elafros MA, Logie CH, et al. Challenges and opportunities in examining and addressing intersectional stigma and health. BMC Med. 2019;17(1):7.

- 115 Nyblade L, Stockton MA, Giger K, et al. Stigma in health facilities: why it matters and how we can change it. BMC Med. 2019;17(1):25.
- 116 UNAIDS/PCB (43)/18.32. Agenda item 12: thematic segment mental Health and HIV/AIDS—promoting human rights, an integrated and person-centred approach to improving ART adherence, well-being and quality of life. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2018 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2018/PCB43_18.32).
- 117 QualityRights materials for training, guidance and transformation. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-qualityrights-guidance-and-training-tools).
- 118 Thornicroft G, Ahuja S, Barber S, et al. Integrated care for people with long-term mental and physical health conditions in low-income and middle-income countries. Lancet Psychiatry. 2019;6(2):174–186.
- 119 Consolidated guideline on sexual and reproductive health and rights of women living with HIV. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/gender_rights/srhrwomen-hiv/en/).
- 120 Collins PY, Freeman M. Bridging the gap between HIV and mental health services in South Africa. In: Rohleder P, Swartz L, Kalichman S, Simbayi L, editors. HIV/AIDS in South Africa 25 years on: psychosocial perspectives. New York: Springer; 2009.
- 121 mhGAP community toolkit: field test version. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/the-mhgap-community-toolkit-field-test-version).
- 122 Singla DR, Kohrt BA, Murray LK, et al. Psychological treatments for the world: lessons from low- and middleincome countries. Ann Rev Clin Psychol. 2017;13:149–181.
- 123 Chi P, Zhao S, Zhang C, et al. Effects of psychosocial interventions on children affected by parental HIV/ AIDS: a meta-analysis on depression and anxiety. BMC Publ Health. 2019;19(1):1572.
- 124 Chibanda D, Weiss HA, Verhey R, et al. Effect of a primary care-based psychological intervention on symptoms of common mental disorders in Zimbabwe: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;316(24):2618–2626.
- 125 Dorsey S, Lucid L, Martin P, et al. Effectiveness of task-shifted trauma-focused cognitive behavioral therapy for children who experienced parental death and posttraumatic stress in Kenya and Tanzania: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA Psychiatry. 2020;77(5):464–473.
- 126 Nakimuli-Mpungu E, Musisi S, Wamala K, et al. Effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of group support psychotherapy delivered by trained lay health workers for depression treatment among people with HIV in Uganda: a cluster-randomised trial. Lancet Glob Health. 2020;8(3):e387–e398.
- 127 Chuah FLH, Haldane VE, Cervero-Liceras F, et al. Interventions and approaches to integrating HIV and mental health services: a systematic review. Health Policy Plan. 2017;32(suppl. 4):iv27–iv47.
- 128 Kaaya S, Eustache E, Lapidos-Salaiz I, et al. Grand challenges: improving HIV treatment outcomes by integrating interventions for co-morbid mental illness. PLoS Med. 2013;10(5):e1001447.
- 129 Tchankoni MK, Gbeasor-Komlanvi FA, Bitty-Anderson AM, et al. Prevalence and factors associated with psychological distress among key populations in Togo, 2017. PLoS One. 2020;15(4):e0231726.
- 130 Hughes E, Bassi S, Gilbody S, et al. Prevalence of HIV, hepatitis B, and hepatitis C in people with severe mental illness: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Psychiatry. 2016;3(1):40–48.
- 131 Krumme AA, Kaigamba F, Binagwaho A, et al. Depression, adherence and attrition from care in HIV-infected adults receiving antiretroviral therapy. J Epidemiol Commun Health. 2015;69(3):284–289.
- 132 Mayston R, Kinyanda E, Chishinga N, et al. Mental disorder and the outcome of HIV/AIDS in low-income and middle-income countries: a systematic review. AIDS. 2012;26(suppl. 2):S117–S135.
- 133 Uthman OA, Magidson JF, Safren SA, Nachega JB. Depression and adherence to antiretroviral therapy in low-, middle- and high-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. 2014;11(3):291–307.
- 134 McMahon JM, Braksmajer A, Zhang C, et al. Syndemic factors associated with adherence to antiretroviral therapy among HIV-positive adult heterosexual men. AIDS Res Ther. 2019;16(1):32.

- 135 Sin NL, DiMatteo MR. Depression treatment enhances adherence to antiretroviral therapy: a meta-analysis. Annals Behav Med. 2014;47(3):259–269.
- 136 Antelman G, Kaaya S, Wei R, et al. Depressive symptoms increase risk of HIV disease progression and mortality among women in Tanzania. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2007;44(4):470–477.
- 137 Cook JA, Grey D, Burke J, et al. Depressive symptoms and AIDS-related mortality among a multisite cohort of HIV-positive women. 2004;94(7):1133–1140.
- 138 Ickovics JR, Milan S, Boland R, et al. Psychological resources protect health: 5-year survival and immune function among HIV-infected women from four US cities. AIDS. 2006;20:1851–1860.
- 139 Sudfeld CR, Kaaya S, Gunaratna NS, et al. Depression at antiretroviral therapy initiation and clinical outcomes among a cohort of Tanzanian women living with HIV. AIDS. 2017;31(2):263–271.
- 140 Todd JV, Cole SR, Pence BW, et al. Effects of antiretroviral therapy and depressive symptoms on all-cause mortality among HIV-infected women. Am J Epidemiol. 2017:185(10):869–878.
- 141 Thakur KT, Boubour A, Saylor D, et al. Global HIV neurology: a comprehensive review. AIDS. 2019;33(2):163–184.
- 142 Mwangala PN, Newton CR, Abas M, Abubakar A. Screening tools for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders among adults living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa: a scoping review. AAS Open Res 2019;1:28.
- 143 Global status report on alcohol and health 2018. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241565639).
- 144 World drug report 2020. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2020 (http://vngoc.org/ wp-content/uploads/2020/07/wdr2020_Presentation-CSO_EN_27072020-rev.pdf).
- 145 HIV and substance use in the United States. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2019 (https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/basics/hiv-transmission/substance-use.html).
- 146 HIV and injection drug use. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2020 (https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/risk/idu.html).
- 147 Azar MM, Springer SA, Meyer JP, Altice FL. A systematic review of the impact of alcohol use disorders on HIV treatment outcomes, adherence to antiretroviral therapy and health care utilization. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2010;112(3):178–193.
- 148 Common comorbidities with substance use disorders research report: part 3—the connection between substance use disorders and HIV. Bethesda, MD: National Institute on Drug Abuse; 2020 (https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/research-reports/common-comorbidities-substance-use-disorders/part-3-connection-between-substance-use-disorders-hiv).
- 149 Feelemyer J, Des Jarlais D, Arasteh K, Uusküla A. Adherence to antiretroviral medications among persons who inject drugs in transitional, low and middle income countries: an international systematic review. AIDS Behav. 2015;19(4):575–583.
- 150 Socias ME, Milloy MJ. Substance use and adherence to antiretroviral therapy: what is known and what is unknown. Curr Infect Dis Rep. 2018;20(9):36.
- 151 Wechsberg WM, van der Horst C, Ndirangu J, et al. Seek, test, treat: substance-using women in the HIV treatment cascade in South Africa. Addict Sci Clin Pract. 2017;12(1):12.
- 152 Magidson JF, Saal W, Nel A, et al. Relationship between depressive symptoms, alcohol use, and antiretroviral therapy adherence among HIV-infected, clinic-attending patients in South Africa. J Health Psychol. 2017;22(11):1426–1433.
- 153 Vagenas P, Azar MM, Copenhaver MM, et al. The impact of alcohol use and related disorders on the HIV continuum of care: a systematic review—alcohol and the HIV continuum of care. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. 2015;12(4):421–436.
- 154 Low AJ, Mburu G, Welton NJ, et al. Impact of opioid substitution therapy on antiretroviral therapy outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis. 2016;63(8):1094–1104.
- 155 Schlebusch L, Vawda N. HIV-infection as a self-reported risk factor for attempted suicide in South Africa. Afr J Psychiatry. 2010;13:280–283.

- 156 Musisi S, Kinyanda E. Emotional and behavioural disorders in HIV seropositive adolescents in urban Uganda. East Afr Med J. 2009;86(1):16–24.
- 157 Olley BO, Zeier MD, Seedat S, Stein DJ. Post-traumatic stress disorder among recently diagnosed patients with HIV/AIDS in South Africa. AIDS Care. 2005;17(5):550–557.
- 158 Petrushkin A, Boardman J, Ovuga E. Psychiatric disorders in HIV-positive individuals in urban Uganda. Psychiatr Bull. 2005;29:455–458.
- 159 HIV prevention 2020 road map. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (https://hivpreventioncoalition.unaids.org/road-map).
- 160 Consolidated guidelines on HIV testing services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/978-92-4-155058-1).
- 161 Updated recommendations on service delivery for the treatment and care of people living with HIV. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240023581).
- 162 Improving men's uptake of HIV testing and linkage to services: policy brief. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/339620).
- 163 Serving the needs of key populations: case examples of innovation and good practice in HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/255610/9789241512534-eng.pdf?sequence=1).
- 164 Preventing HIV through safe voluntary medical male circumcision for adolescent boys and men in generalized HIV epidemics: recommendations and key considerations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/978-92-4-000854-0).
- 165 WHO implementation tool for pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) of HIV infection: module 1—clinical. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/255889).
- 166 Maintaining and improving quality of care within HIV clinical services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/325857).
- 167 Key considerations for differentiated antiretroviral therapy delivery for specific populations: children, adolescents, pregnant and breastfeeding women and key populations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/258506).
- 168 Providing contraceptive services in the context of HIV treatment programmes: HIV treatment and reproductive health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/325859).
- 169 Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, testing, treatment, service delivery and monitoring: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240031593).
- 170 What's the 2+1+1? Event-driven oral pre-exposure prophylaxis to prevent HIV for men who have sex with men: update to WHO's recommendation on oral PrEP. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/325955/WHO-CDS-HIV-19.8-eng.pdf?ua=1).
- 171 Communities at the centre: defending rights, breaking barriers, reaching people with HIV services. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/ documents/2019/2019-global-AIDS-update).
- 172 WHO recommends the dapivirine vaginal ring as a new choice for HIV prevention for women at substantial risk of HIV infection. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/news/item/26-01-2021-who-recommends-the-dapivirine-vaginal-ring-as-a-new-choice-for-hiv-prevention-for-women-at-substantial-risk-of-hiv-infection).
- 173 Carbone NB, Njala J, Jackson DJ, et al. "I would love if there was a young woman to encourage us, to ease our anxiety which we would have if we were alone": adapting the Mothers2Mothers Mentor Mother Model for adolescent mothers living with HIV in Malawi. Plos One. 2019;14(6):17.
- 174 Kaaya SF, Blander J, Antelman G, et al. Randomized controlled trial evaluating the effect of an interactive group counseling intervention for HIV-positive women on prenatal depression and disclosure of HIV status. AIDS Care. 2013;25(7):854–862.

- 175 Fuhr DC, Weobong B, Lazarus A, et al. Delivering the Thinking Healthy programme for perinatal depression through peers: an individually randomised controlled trial in India. Lancet Psychiatry. 2019;6(2):115–127.
- 176 Rahman A, Waqas A, Nisar A, et al. Improving access to psychosocial interventions for perinatal depression in low- and middle-income countries: lessons from the field. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2021;33(1–2):198–201.
- 177 Adolescent HIV testing, counselling and care: implementation guidance for health providers and planners. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014.
- 178 Prevailing against pandemics by putting people at the centre. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2020/prevailing-against-pandemics).
- 179 Njuguna B, Vorkoper S, Patel P, et al. Models of integration of HIV and noncommunicable disease care in sub-Saharan Africa: lessons learned and evidence gaps. AIDS. 2018;32(suppl. 1):S33–S42.
- 180 WHO recommends social network-based HIV testing approaches for key populations as part of partner services package. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://apps.who.int/iris/ handle/10665/329964).
- 181 Golovaty I, Sharma M, Van Heerden A, et al. Cost of integrating noncommunicable disease screening into home-based HIV testing and counseling in South Africa. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2018;78(5):522–526.
- 182 Package of care for children and adolescents with advanced HIV disease: stop AIDS. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240008045).
- 183 Guidelines for managing advanced HIV disease and rapid initiation of antiretroviral therapy. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241550062).
- 184 Unutzer J, Carlo AD, Collins PY. Leveraging collaborative care to improve access to mental health care on a global scale. World Psychiatry. 2020;19(1):36–37.
- 185 Fuller SM, Koester KA, Erguera XA, et al. The collaborative care model for HIV and depression: patient perspectives and experiences from a safety-net clinic in the United States. SAGE Open Med. 2019;7:2050312119842249.
- 186 Safren SA, Bedoya CA, O'Cleirigh C, et al. Cognitive behavioural therapy for adherence and depression in patients with HIV: a three-arm randomised controlled trial. Lancet HIV. 2016;3(11):e529–e538.
- 187 Simoni JM, Wiebe JS, Sauceda JA, et al. A preliminary RCT of CBT-AD for adherence and depression among HIV-positive Latinos on the U.S.–Mexico border: the Nuevo Día study. AIDS Behav. 2013;17(8):2816– 2829.
- 188 Abas M, Nyamayaro P, Bere T, et al. Feasibility and acceptability of a task-shifted intervention to enhance adherence to HIV medication and improve depression in people living with HIV in Zimbabwe, a low income country in sub-Saharan Africa. AIDS Behav. 2018;22(1):86-101.
- 189 Blank MB, Himelhoch S, Walkup J, Eisenberg MM. Treatment considerations for HIV-infected individuals with severe mental illness. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. 2013;10(4):371–379.
- 190 Management of physical health conditions in adults with severe mental disorders: WHO guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/275718/978924155038 3-eng.pdf).
- 191 Blank MB, Eisenberg MM. Tailored treatment for HIV plus persons with mental illness: the intervention cascade. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2013;63:S44–S48.
- 192 Positive health, dignity and prevention: a policy framework. Amsterdam: Global Network of People living with HIV; 2011 (https://gnpplus.net/resource/positive-health-dignity-and-prevention-a-policy-framework/).
- 193 Updated recommendations on HIV prevention, infant diagnosis, antiretroviral initiation and monitoring. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240022232).
- 194 WHO HTS Info app. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/news/item/12-11-2020who-hts-info-app).
- 195 Kirmayer LJ, Swartz L. Culture and global mental health. In: Patel V, Minas H, Cohen A, Prince M, editors. Global mental health: principles and practice. New York: Oxford; 2014:41–62.

- 196 Han C-K, Ssewamala FM, Wang JS-H. Family economic empowerment and mental health among AIDSaffected children living in AIDS-impacted communities: evidence from a randomised evaluation in southwestern Uganda. J Epidemiol Commun Health. 2013;67(3):225–230.
- 197 Ssewamala FM, Han C-K, Neilands TB. Asset ownership and health and mental health functioning among AIDS-orphaned adolescents: findings from a randomized clinical trial in rural Uganda. Soc Sci Med. 2009;69(2):191–198.
- 198 Patton GC, Sawyer SM, Santelli JS, et al. Our future: a Lancet commission on adolescent health and wellbeing. Lancet. 2016;387(10 036):2423–2478.
- 199 Meinck F, Orkin FM, Cluver L. Does free schooling affect pathways from adverse childhood experiences via mental health distress to HIV risk among adolescent girls in South Africa: a longitudinal moderated pathway model. J Int AIDS Soc. 2019;22(3):9.
- 200 Evans-Lacko S, Henderson C, Thornicroft G, McCrone P. Economic evaluation of the anti-stigma social marketing campaign in England 2009–2011. Br J Psychiatry. 2013;202(s55):s95–s101.
- 201 Poorolajal J, Haghtalab T, Farhadi M, Darvishi N. Substance use disorder and risk of suicidal ideation, suicide attempt and suicide death: a meta-analysis. J Publ Health. 2016;38(3):e282–e291.
- 202 Thinking healthy: a manual for psychological management of perinatal depression. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/152936).
- 203 Zhu QY, Huang DS, Lv JD, et al. Prevalence of perinatal depression among HIV-positive women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Psychiatry. 2019;19(1):330.
- 204 Improving early childhood development. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2020 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/97892400020986).
- 205 Preventing suicide: a community engagement toolkit. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/272860).
- 206 LIVE LIFE: an implementation guide for suicide prevention in countries. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240026629).
- 207 Armstrong G, Samson L. The imperative to integrate suicide prevention within community-based harm reduction programs for people who inject drugs: informed by the situation in Delhi, India. Int J Drug Policy. 2016;28:133–135.
- 208 International standards on drug use prevention. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2018 (https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/prevention/prevention-standards.html).
- 209 Psychosocial interventions for mental and substance use disorders: a framework for establishing evidencebased standards. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2015.
- 210 Barbui C, Purgato M, Abdulmalik J, et al. Efficacy of psychosocial interventions for mental health outcomes in low-income and middle-income countries: an umbrella review. Lancet Psychiatry. 2020;7(2):162–172.
- 211 Basic psychosocial skills: a guide for COVID-19 responders. Geneva: Inter-Agency Standing Committee; 2020 (https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/iasc-reference-group-mental-health-and-psychosocial-support-emergency-settings/iasc-guidance-basic-psychosocial-skills-guide-covid-19-responders).
- 212 Scalable psychological interventions for people in communities affected by adversity: a new area of mental health and psychosocial work at WHO. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/254581).
- 213 Living with the times: a mental health and psychosocial support toolkit for older adults during the COVID-19 pandemic. Geneva: Inter Agency Standing Committee; 2021 (https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/ iasc-reference-group-mental-health-and-psychosocial-support-emergency-settings/living-times-mental-health-and-psychosocial-support-toolkit-older-adults-during-covid-19-pandemic).
- 214 Van der Heijden I, Abrahams N, Sinclair D. Psychosocial group interventions to improve psychological wellbeing in adults living with HIV. Cochrane Database System Rev. 2017;(3):CD010806.
- 215 Underwood J, Winston A. Guidelines for evaluation and management of cognitive disorders in HIV-positive individuals. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. 2016;13(5):235–240.

- 216 Ruxton K, Woodman RJ, Mangoni AA. Drugs with anticholinergic effects and cognitive impairment, falls and all-cause mortality in older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2015;80(2):209–220.
- 217 Integrated care for older people: guidelines on community-level interventions to manage declines in intrinsic capacity. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241550109).
- 218 Hedrich D. European report on drug consumption rooms. Luxembourg: European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction; 2004 (https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/html.cfm/index54125EN.html_en).
- 219 Gallego L, Barreiro P, Lopez-Ibor JJ. Psychopharmacological treatments in HIV patients under antiretroviral therapy. AIDS Rev. 2012;14(2):101–111.
- 220 Arenas-Pinto A, Grund B, Sharma S, et al. Risk of suicidal behavior with use of efavirenz: results from the strategic timing of antiretroviral treatment trial. Clin Infect Dis. 2018;67(3):420–429.
- 221 Mollan KR, Smurzynski M, Eron JJ, et al. Association between efavirenz as initial therapy for HIV-1 infection and increased risk for suicidal ideation or attempted or completed suicide: an analysis of trial data. Ann Intern Med. 2014;161(1):1–10.
- 222 Web annex J: table of drug interactions with antiretroviral drugs. In: Updated recommendations on first-line and second-line antiretroviral regimens and post-exposure prophylaxis and recommendations on early infant diagnosis of HIV. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-CDS-HIV-18.51).
- 223 HIV drug interactions. Liverpool: University of Liverpool (https://www.hiv-druginteractions.org/checker).
- 224 Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. ; New York: United Nations; 2015 (https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/post2015/transformingourworld/publication).
- 225 Thornicroft G, Tansella M. The balanced care model for global mental health. Psychol Med. 2013;43(4):849– 863.
- 226 Sweeney S, Obure CD, Maier CB, et al. Costs and efficiency of integrating HIV/AIDS services with other health services: a systematic review of evidence and experience. Sex Transm Infect. 2012;88(2):85–99.
- 227 Nugent R, Barnabas RV, Golovaty I, et al. Costs and cost–effectiveness of HIV/noncommunicable disease integration in Africa: from theory to practice. AIDS. 2018;32(suppl. 1):S83–S92.
- 228 Haldane V, Cervero-Liceras F, Chuah FL, et al. Integrating HIV and substance use services: a systematic review. J Int AIDS Soc. 2017;20(1):21 585.
- 229 Schackman BR, Metsch LR, Colfax GN, et al. The cost–effectiveness of rapid HIV testing in substance abuse treatment: results of a randomized trial. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2013;128(1–2):90–97.
- 230 Levin C, Chisholm D. Cost-effectiveness and affordability of interventions, policies, and platforms for the prevention and treatment of mental, neurological, and substance use disorders. In: Patel V, Chisholm D, Dua T, et al., editors. Mental, neurological, and substance use disorders: disease control priorities, third edition. Washington, DC: World Bank; 2016.
- 231 Vanobberghen F, Weiss HA, Fuhr DC, et al. Effectiveness of the Thinking Healthy Programme for perinatal depression delivered through peers: pooled analysis of two randomized controlled trials in India and Pakistan. J Affect Disord. 2020; 265:660–668.
- 232 Dodds S, Nuehring E, Blaney N, et al. Integrating mental health services into primary HIV care for women: the Whole Life project. Publ Health Rep. 2004;119:48–59.
- 233 Patel V, Belkin GS, Chockalingam A, et al. Grand challenges: integrating mental health services into priority health care platforms. PLoS Med. 2013; 10(5):e1001448.
- 234 Thornicroft G, Tansella M. The Mental Health Matrix: a manual to improve services. New York: Cambridge University Press; 1999.
- 235 University of Kwazulu-Natal, Department of Health of South Africa, University of Cape Town, et al. Mental health integration programme operations manual. Durban; Centre for Rural Health; 2018 (https://crh.ukzn. ac.za/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/GF_GG_MhiNT-operations-manual-interactive-18Feb2019-002.pdf).

- 236 Gureje O, Appiah-Poku J, Bello T, et al. Effect of collaborative care between traditional and faith healers and primary health-care workers on psychosis outcomes in Nigeria and Ghana (COSIMPO): a cluster randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2020;396(10 251):612–622.
- 237 Self-help strategies for cutting down or stopping substance use: a guide. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/44322).
- 238 Stein A, Pearson RM, Goodman SH, et al. Effects of perinatal mental disorders on the fetus and child. Lancet. 2014;384(9956):1800–1819.
- 239 Sowa NA, Cholera R, Pence BW, Gaynes BN. Perinatal depression in HIV-infected African women: a systematic review. J Clin Psychiatry. 2015;76(10):1385–1396.
- 240 Peltzer K, Rodriguez VJ, Lee TK, Jones D. Prevalence of prenatal and postpartum depression and associated factors among HIV-infected women in public primary care in rural South Africa: a longitudinal study. AIDS Care. 2018;30(11):1372–1379.
- 241 Rahman A, Surkan PJ, Cayetano CE, et al. Grand challenges: integrating maternal mental health into maternal and child health programmes. PLoS Med. 2013;10(5):e1001442.
- 242 Black MM, Walker SP, Fernald LCH, et al. Early childhood development coming of age: science through the life course. Lancet. 2017;389(10 064):77–90.
- 243 Britto PR, Lye SJ, Proulx K, et al. Nurturing care: promoting early childhood development. Lancet. 2017;389(10 064):91–102.
- 244 Richter LM, Daelmans B, Lombardi J, et al. Investing in the foundation of sustainable development: pathways to scale up for early childhood development. Lancet. 2017;389(10 064):103–118.
- 245 Berg M, Coman E, Schensul JJ. Youth Action Research for Prevention: a multi-level intervention designed to increase efficacy and empowerment among urban youth. Am J Commun Psychol. 2009;43(3–4):345–359.
- 246 Willis N, Napei T, Armstrong A, et al. Zvandiri: bringing a differentiated service delivery program to scale for children, adolescents, and young people in Zimbabwe. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2018;78(suppl. 2):S115–S123.
- 247 HIV prevention among adolescent girls and young women: putting HIV prevention among adolescent girls and young women on the Fast-Track and engaging men and boys. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2016 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2016/20160715_ Prevention_girls).
- 248 Grimsrud A, Ameyan W, Ayieko J, Shewchuk T. Shifting the narrative: from "the missing men" to "we are missing the men". J Int AIDS Soc. 2020;23(suppl. 2):e25526.
- 249 Patton GC, Olsson CA, Skirbekk V, et al. Adolescence and the next generation. Nature. 2018;554(7693):458–466.
- 250 Ameyan W, Ayieko J, Grimsrud A, Shewchuk T. Men and HIV: insights from sub-Saharan Africa. J Int AIDS Soc. 2020;23(suppl. 2).
- 251 MacDonnell JA, Dastjerdi M, Khanlou N, et al. Activism as a feature of mental health and wellbeing for racialized immigrant women in a Canadian context. Health Care Women Int. 2017;38(2):187–204.
- 252 Mental health atlas 2017. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789241514019).
- 253 Degenhardt L, Glantz M, Evans-Lacko S, et al. Estimating treatment coverage for people with substance use disorders: an analysis of data from the World Mental Health Surveys. World Psychiatry. 2017;16(3):299–307.
- 254 Task shifting: rational redistribution of tasks among health workforce teams—global recommendations and guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/43821).
- 255 Araya R, Rojas G, Fritsch R, et al. Treating depression in primary care in low-income women in Santiago, Chile: a randomized controlled trial. Lancet. 2003;361(9362):995–1000.
- 256 Bass JK, Annan J, McIvor Murray S, et al. Controlled trial of psychotherapy for Congolese survivors of sexual violence. New Engl J Med. 2013;368(23):2182–2191.

- 257 Bolton P, Bass J, Neugebauer R, et al. Group interpersonal psychotherapy for depression in rural Uganda: a randomized controlled trial. J Am Med Assoc. 2003;289(23):3117–3124.
- 258 Bolton P, Bass JK, Zangana GA, et al. A randomized controlled trial of mental health interventions for survivors of systematic violence in Kurdistan, Northern Iraq. BMC Psychiatry. 2014;14:360.
- 259 Bolton P, Lee C, Haroz EE, et al. A transdiagnostic community-based mental health treatment for comorbid disorders: development and outcomes of a randomized controlled trial among Burmese refugees in Thailand. PLoS Med. 2014;11(11):e1001757.
- 260 Gao LL, Chan SW, Sun K. Effects of an interpersonal-psychotherapy-oriented childbirth education programme for Chinese first-time childbearing women at 3-month follow up: randomised controlled trial. Int J Nurs Stud. 2012;49(3):274–281.
- 261 Ho SM, Heh SS, Jevitt CM, et al. Effectiveness of a discharge education program in reducing the severity of postpartum depression: a randomized controlled evaluation study. Patient Educ Counsel. 2009;77(1):68–71.
- 262 Nakimuli-Mpungu E, Wamala K, Okello J, et al. Group support psychotherapy for depression treatment in people with HIV/AIDS in northern Uganda: a single-centre randomised controlled trial. Lancet HIV. 2015;2(5):e190–e199.
- 263 Patel V, Weiss H, Chowdhary N, et al. Effectiveness of an intervention led by lay health counsellors for depressive and anxiety disorders in primary care in Goa, India (MANAS): a cluster randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2010;18:2086–2095.
- 264 Rahman A, Malik A, Sikander S, et al. Cognitive behaviour therapy-based intervention by community health workers for mothers with depression and their infants in rural Pakistan: a cluster-randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2008;372(9642):902–909.
- 265 Galarraga O, Gao B, Gakinya BN, et al. Task-shifting alcohol interventions for HIV+ persons in Kenya: a costbenefit analysis. BMC Health Serv Res. 2017;17(1):239.
- 266 Papas RK, Sidle JE, Gakinya BN, et al. Treatment outcomes of a stage 1 cognitive-behavioral trial to reduce alcohol use among human immunodeficiency virus-infected out-patients in western Kenya. Addiction. 2011;106(12):2156–2166.
- 267 Collins PY, Musisi S, Frehywot S, Patel V. The core competencies for mental, neurological, and substance use disorder care in sub-Saharan Africa. Glob Health Action. 2015;8:26 682.
- 268 Strengthening human resources through development of candidate core competencies for mental, neurological, and substance use disorders in sub-Saharan Africa: workshop summary. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2013.
- 269 Hanlon C, Naslund JA, Sikander S, et al. COVID-19 mental health impact and responses in low-income and middle-income countries: reimagining global mental health. Lancet Psychiatry. 2021;8(6):535–550.
- 270 HIV/AIDS. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/health-topics/hiv-aids#tab=tab_1).
- 271 New app to access WHO's voluntary medical male circumcision guidelines and resources. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2021 (https://www.who.int/news/item/01-02-2021-new-app-to-access-who-s-voluntary-medical-male-circumcision-guidelines-and-resources).
- 272 Roland J, Lawrance E, Insel TR, Christensen H. The digital mental health revolution: transforming care through innovation and scale-up. Doha, Qatar: World Innovation Summit for Health; 2020 (https://2020. wish.org.qa/app/uploads/2020/09/IMPJ7849-03-Digital-Mental-Health-WISH2020-201103-WEB.pdf).
- 273 WHO guideline: recommendations on digital interventions for health system strengthening. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/digital-interventions-health-system-strengthening/en/#:~:text=The%20key%20aim%20of%20this,resource%20use%20and%20 equity%20considerations).
- 274 2019 progress reports submitted by countries. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2019 (https://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/knowyourresponse/countryprogressreports/2019countries).
- 275 Global information system on alcohol and health. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/ data/gho/data/themes/global-information-system-on-alcohol-and-health).

- 276 NCD global monitoring framework. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/teams/ncds/ surveillance/monitoring-capacity/gmf).
- 277 Annex of the World Drug Report 2020. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; 2020 (https://wdr.unodc.org/wdr2020/en/maps-and-tables.html).
- 278 UNODC. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (https://dataunodc.un.org).
- 279 The Global Health Observatory. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/data/gho).
- 280 Resources for substance use disorders. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/gho/ substance_abuse/en).
- 281 Global information system on alcohol and health. Geneva: World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/ data/gho/data/themes/global-information-system-on-alcohol-and-healthhttp://awareness.who.int/entity/ substance_abuse/activities/survey_health3.5_2019.pdf).
- 282 Consolidated strategic information guidelines for HIV in the health sector. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015.
- 283 WHO/UNODC substance use disorder treatment facility survey. Geneva: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and World Health Organization; 2018 (https://www.unodc.org/documents/drug-prevention-and-treatment/UNOC_WHO_Facility_survey_Draft_for_field_testing_June_2019.pdf).
- 284 World Health Organization assessment instrument for mental health systems. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2005 (https://www.who.int/mental_health/evidence/AIMS_WHO_2_2.pdf?ua=1).
- 285 Nordgaard J, Revsbech R, Sæbye D, Parnas J. Assessing the diagnostic validity of a structured psychiatric interview in a first-admission hospital sample. World Psychiatry. 2012;11(3):181–185.
- 286 MINI. Harm Research Institute (https://harmresearch.org/index.php/mini-international-neuropsychiatricinterview-mini).
- 287 Sheehan DV, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, et al. The Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I.): the development and validation of a structured diagnostic psychiatric interview for DSM-IV and ICD-10. J Clin Psychiatry. 1998;59(suppl. 20):22–33.
- 288 The Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association (https://www.appi.org/products/structured-clinical-interview-for-dsm-5-scid-5).
- 289 The World Health Organization World Mental Health Composite International Diagnostic Interview (WHO WMH-CIDI) (https://www.hcp.med.harvard.edu/wmhcidi/).
- 290 Anderson JE, Michalak EE, Lam RW. Depression in primary care: tools for screening, diagnosis, and measuring response to treatment. B C Med J. 2002;44(8):415–419.
- 291 Ali GC, Ryan G, De Silva MJ. validated screening tools for common mental disorders in low and middle income countries: a systematic review. PLoS One. 2016;11(6):e0156939.
- 292 Bhana A, Rathod SD, Selohilwe O, et al. The validity of the Patient Health Questionnaire for screening depression in chronic care patients in primary health care in South Africa. BMC Psychiatry. 2015;15:118.
- 293 Nolan CP, O'Donnell PJM, Desderius BM, et al. Depression screening in HIV-positive Tanzanian adults: comparing the PHQ-2, PHQ-9 and WHO-5 questionnaires. Glob Ment Health. 2018;5:e38.
- 294 Pence BW, Gaynes BN, Atashili J, et al. Validity of an interviewer-administered patient health questionnaire-9 to screen for depression in HIV-infected patients in Cameroon. J Affect Disord. 2012;143(1–3):208–213.
- 295 Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med. 2001;16(9):606–613.
- 296 Murray D, Cox JL. Screening for depression during pregnancy with the Edinburgh depression scale (EDDS). J Reprod Infant Psychol. 1990;8(2):99–107.
- 297 Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1983;67(6):361– 370.

- 298 Radloff LS. The CES-D scale: a self-report depression scale for research in the general population. Appl Psychol Meas. 1977;1(3):385–401.
- 299 Zhang W, O'Brien N, Forrest JI, et al. Validating a shortened depression scale (10 item CES-D) among HIV-positive people in British Columbia, Canada. PLoS One. 2012;7(7):e40793.
- 300 Babor TF, de la Fuente JR, Saunders J, Grant M. AUDIT: the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test guidelines for use in primary health care, 2nd edition. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2001 (https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/67205).
- 301 Sacktor N, Wong M, Nakasujja N, et al. The International HIV Dementia Scale: a new rapid screening test for HIV dementia. AIDS. 2005;19(13):1367–1374.
- 302 Robbins RN, Brown H, Ehlers A, et al. A smartphone app to screen for HIV-related neurocognitive impairment. J Mob Technol Med. 2014;3(1):23–26.
- 303 Joska JA, Witten J, Thomas KG, et al. A comparison of five brief screening tools for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders in the USA and South Africa. AIDS Behav. 2016;20(8):1621–1631.
- 304 308 Chan LG, Ho MJ, Lin YC, et al. Development of a neurocognitive test battery for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorder screening: suggested solutions for resource-limited clinical settings. AIDS Res Ther. 2019;16(1):9.
- 305 Ngo VK, Rubinstein A, Ganju V, et al. Grand challenges: integrating mental health care into the non-communicable disease agenda. PLoS Med. 2013;10(5):e1001443.
- 306 SEEK-GSP. Kampala: Department of Psychiatry, School of Medicine (http://seek-gsp.org/).
- 307 Thurman TR, Nice J, Luckett B, Visser M. Can family-centered programing mitigate HIV risk factors among orphaned and vulnerable adolescents? Results from a pilot study in South Africa. AIDS Care. 2018;30(9):1135–1143.
- 308 The Let's Talk program. New Orleans, LA: HVC; 2018 (http://hvc-tulane.org/what-we-do/program-resources/).
- 309 Frontline AIDS. READY. Hove: Frontline AIDS (https://frontlineaids.org/our-work-includes/ready/).
- 310 The Friendship Bench. London: Centre for Global Mental Health (https://www.centreforglobalmentalhealth. org/the-friendship-bench).
- 311 Creating safe spaces. Harare: Friendship Bench (https://www.friendshipbenchzimbabwe.org/).
- 312 Heijnders M, Van Der Meij S. The fight against stigma: an overview of stigma-reduction strategies and interventions. Psychol Health Med. 2006;11(3):353–363.
- 313 Rao D, Elshafei A, Nguyen M, et al. A systematic review of multi-level stigma interventions: state of the science and future directions. BMC Med. 2019;17(1):41.
- 314 Evidence for eliminating HIV-related stigma and discrimination: guidance for countries to implement effective programmes to eliminate HIV-related stigma and discrimination in six settings. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2020 (https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2020/ eliminating-discrimination-guidance).
- 315 Preventing suicide in jails and prisons. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (https://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/handle/10665/43678/9789241595506_eng.pdf?sequence=1).
- 316 Preventing suicide: a resource for filmmakers and others working on stage and screen. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2019 (https://www.who.int/publications-detail/preventing-suicide-a-resource-for-filmmakers-and-others-working-on-stage-and-screen).
- 317 Strategies aimed at improving community attitudes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (https:// www.who.int/teams/mental-health-and-substance-use/mental-health-gap-action-programme/evidencecentre/psychosis-and-bipolar-disorders/strategies-aimed-at-improving-community-attitudes).

© Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) and World Health Organization, 2022

Some rights reserved. This work is available under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO licence (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO; https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/igo/).

Under the terms of this licence, you may copy, redistribute and adapt the work for non-commercial purposes, provided the work is appropriately cited, as indicated below. In any use of this work, there should be no suggestion that UNAIDS or the World Health Organization (WHO) endorses any specific organization, products or services. The use of the UNAIDS or WHO logo is not permitted. If you adapt the work, then you must license your work under the same or equivalent Creative Commons licence. If you create a translation of this work, you should add the following disclaimer along with the suggested citation: "This translation was not created by UNAIDS or the World Health Organization (WHO). UNAIDS and WHO are not responsible for the content or accuracy of this translation. The original English edition shall be the binding and authentic edition".

Any mediation relating to disputes arising under the licence shall be conducted in accordance with the mediation rules of the World Intellectual Property Organization (http://www.wipo.int/amc/en/mediation/rules).

Suggested citation. Integration of mental health and HIV interventions. Key considerations. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS and the World Health Organization; 2022. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

Cataloguing-in-Publication (CIP) data. WHO CIP data are available at http://apps.who.int/iris.

Sales, rights and licensing. To purchase WHO publications, see http://apps.who.int/bookorders. To submit requests for commercial use and queries on rights and licensing, see http://www.who.int/copyright.

Third-party materials. If you wish to reuse material from this work that is attributed to a third party, such as tables, figures or images, it is your responsibility to determine whether permission is needed for that reuse and to obtain permission from the copyright holder. The risk of claims resulting from infringement of any third-party-owned component in the work rests solely with the user.

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of UNAIDS and WHO concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by UNAIDS and WHO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by UNAIDS and WHO to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall UNAIDS and WHO be liable for damages arising from its use.

ISBN (WHO) 978-92-4-004317-6 (electronic version) ISBN (WHO) 978-92-4-004318-3 (print version)

ISBN (UNAIDS) 978-92-9253-092-1 UNAIDS/JC3049E





UNAIDS Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS

20 Avenue Appia 1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland

+41 22 791 3666

unaids.org

World Health Organization Department of HIV/AIDS

20 Avenue Appia 1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland

Email: hiv-aids@who.int